Distribution Agreement

In presenting this dissertation as a partial fulfillment of the requirements for an advanced degree from Emory University, I hereby grant to Emory University and its agents the non-exclusive license to archive, make accessible, and display my dissertation in whole or in part in all forms of media, now or hereafter known, including display on the world wide web. I understand that I may select some access restrictions as part of the online submission of this dissertation. I retain all ownership rights to the copyright of the dissertation. I also retain the right to use in future works (such as articles or books) all or part of this dissertation.

Phillip Alan Swanson II

Date

Discovery and Characterization of a Novel Antiviral CD8 T cell Response

By

Phillip Alan Swanson II Doctor of Philosophy

Graduate Division of Biological and Biomedical Science Immunology and Molecular Pathogenesis

> Aron E. Lukacher, M.D., Ph.D. Advisor

> > John D. Altman, Ph.D. Committee Member

Brian D. Evavold, Ph.D. Committee Member

James C. Zimring, M.D., Ph.D. Committee Member

Accepted:

Lisa A. Tedesco, Ph.D. Dean of the Graduate School

Date

Discovery and Characterization of a Novel Antiviral CD8 T cell Response

By

Phillip Alan Swanson II B.S., University of Illinois, 2002

Advisor: Aron E. Lukacher, M.D., Ph.D.

An abstract of A dissertation submitted to the Faculty of the Graduate School of Emory University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Graduate Division of Biological and Biomedical Science Immunology and Molecular Pathogenesis 2009

Abstract

Discovery and Characterization of a Novel Antiviral CD8 T cell Response By Phillip Alan Swanson II

Immunity to viral infection is primarily provided by CD8 T cells that recognize pathogen-derived peptides presented by MHC class Ia molecules, however little attention has been devoted to whether MHC class Ib molecules also have a role in the antiviral CD8 T cell response. Using the persistent mouse pathogen polyoma virus (PyV) model, we identified an MHC class Ib-restricted antiviral CD8 T cell response in infected MHC class Ia-deficient (K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-}) mice. PyV-specific CD8 T cells in infected K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice recognize a viral peptide derived from the VP2 capsid protein (VP2.139) presented by the class Ib molecule Q9. The Q9/VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells are both protective and long-lived in PyV-infected K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice. Importantly, these cells are also detected in both acute and persistent PyV-infected wild type mice. Although the Q9-restricted anti-PyV CD8 T cell response represents the first identification and characterization of an endogenous class Ib-restricted antiviral CD8 T cell response, the ubiquitous tissue expression and peptide-binding capabilities of several different class Ib molecules indicate that they could be involved in a diverse array of antiviral responses. From a therapeutic standpoint, CD8 T cell vaccines targeting class Ia-restricted viral epitopes only provide partial protection across a population due to the high polymorphism associated with these molecules. Vaccines using nonpolymorphic class Ib-restricted CD8 T cell epitopes could provide broad protection across haplotype barriers.

Discovery and Characterization of a Novel Antiviral CD8 T cell Response

By

Phillip Alan Swanson II B.S., University of Illinois, 2002

Advisor: Aron E. Lukacher, M.D., Ph.D.

A dissertation submitted to the Faculty of the Graduate School of Emory University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Graduate Division of Biological and Biomedical Science Immunology and Molecular Pathogenesis 2009

Table of Contents

Abstract	
Table of Contents	
List of Figures/Tables	

Chapter 1: Introduction

CD8 T cell antiviral immunity	1
PyV as a Model System for Studying Peresistent Viral Infection	7
MHC class Ib molecules in immunity 1	3

Chapter 2: An MHC class Ib-restricted CD8 T cell response confers antiviral immunity

Abstract	
Introduction	
Results	
Discussion	
Materials and Methods	

Chapter 3: Shift in Antigen Dependence by an Antiviral MHC Class Ibrestricted CD8 T Cell Response During Persistent Viral Infection

References	80
Chapter 4: Discussion	68
Results and Discussion	
Decults and Discussion	57
Materials and Methods	55
Introduction	53
Abstract	52

List of Figures

<u>Chapter 2</u>

Figure 1: K ^{b-/-} Db ^{-/-} mice control PyV replication	45
Figure 2: Q9/VP2.139 is the ligand for PyV-specific KbDb CD8 T cell clones	46
Figure 3: Evolution of the Q9/VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell response in Kb ^{-/-} D ^{b-/-} mice	48
Figure 4: VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells have reduced effector function	49
Figure 5: VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells are protective	50
Figure 6: PyV-infected B6 mice generate a Q9/VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell response	51
<u>Chapter 3</u>	
Figure 1: VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell expansion is associated with persistent viral infection	64
Figure 2: <i>De novo</i> priming of VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells during persistent infection	65
Figure 3: Dynamic phenotype of VP2.139-specific cells over the course of persistent PyV infection	66
Figure 4: Inflation, but not survival, of memory VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells is Ag-dependent	67

List of Tables

<u>Chapter 2</u>

Table 1: Synthetic peptides used to map Qa-2 restricted CD8 T cell epitope	47
---	----

Chapter 1: Introduction

CD8 T cell antiviral immunity

For millions of years viruses and other pathogens have played a cat and mouse game with their hosts, which has driven the evolution of increasingly complex and sophisticated defense systems within targeted species. Humans, along with other jawed vertebrates, use the innate immune system of their early ancestors, characterized by general pattern recognition, in combination with a highly evolved adaptive immune response. The two central features of adaptive immunity are 1) high specificity to a wide array of pathogens and 2) the ability to remember and rapidly respond to reencounter with pathogens. Together, the innate and adaptive immune systems function in harmony to stave off infection and prevent disease.

CD8 T cells are critical to the adaptive immune response to viruses. Healthy individuals are equipped with thousands of CD8 T cells, each of which is specialized to recognize a different viral-derived antigen (Ag). Upon recognition of Ag, CD8 T cells clonally expand, disseminate throughout the body, and kill virus-infected targets. After the resolution of infection, a population of the virus-specific CD8 T cells, termed memory cells, remain and protect the host against reinfection. However, CD8 T cell function can be altered in situations where viral infection is not resolved. Persistent viral infections, which last for an extended period of time, are usually associated with immune dysfunction. In circumstances where viruses persist at high levels, such as human immunodeficiency virus (HIV), hepatitis C virus (HCV), and hepatitis B virus (HBV)-infections, virus-specific CD8 T cells are associated with a lack of antiviral effector functions; a state termed exhaustion (1). Additionally, low-level persistent viral

infections have been shown to detrimentally affect antiviral CD8 T cell responses (2). Only by fully understanding the processes that regulate CD8 T cell function during both acutely resolved and persistent viral infections, can we hope to harness the therapeutic potential of these cells in an effort to prevent virus-induced disease.

CD8 T cell responses to many different acute viral infections have been well characterized. Expression of lymphoid homing receptors CCR7 and CD62L allows circulating naïve CD8 T cells to enter lymph nodes where they can engage and scan Agbearing DCs. If they do not recognize any Ag, they quickly exit through the efferent ducts and reenter the circulation. However, during viral infection, virus-specific CD8 T cells that encounter cognate Ag are brought to a halt and begin to proliferate and differentiate into effector cells. One study using adoptive transfer of TCR transgeneic CD8 T cells demonstrated that Ag recognition and proliferation can happen as early as 30 hours post infection (p.i.) (3). Additional experiments have shown that only a brief encounter with Ag is needed to drive CD8 T cell expansion (4-7). This expansion continued even after separation from Ag, which has led to the idea that the CD8 T cell response is programmed after stimulation with Ag. CD8 T cells continue to divide every 6 hours after encountering Ag, accumulating up to a 100,000 fold in number at the peak of the response (8). CD8 T cell expansion is accompanied by a differentiation pattern whereby cells acquire effector molecules important for sustaining clonal expansion (IL-2) (9) and eliminating virus infected cells (perforin, granzyme, IFN- γ , and TNF- α) (10-12). These cells then disseminate throughout the body in order to fight infection (13, 14).

Following the peak of CD8 T cell expansion, between 90 and 95% of antiviral CD8 T cells are eliminated, leaving behind a small stable population of memory CD8 T

cells. Although the level of CD8 T cell expansion is dependent upon the initial amount of Ag, Badovinac et al. demonstrated that CD8 T cell contraction following viral infection is not (15). In fact, these experiments showed that Ag-specific CD8 T cell contraction still occurs even when viral antigen persists. The remaining memory CD8 T cells are long-lived and have the capacity to rapidly respond to reinfection (16, 17). Memory CD8 T cells are maintained by a process of slow turnover called homeostatic proliferation, which is dependent upon IL-7 and IL-15 cytokines (18-21).

Exactly how memory cells are established is not well understood. Mouse studies have generally supported the idea that memory CD8 T cells arise from the pool of effector CD8 T cells (11, 22, 23), In fact, effector CD8 T cells expressing an IL- $7R\alpha^+KLRG1^-$ phenotype, have been shown to preferentially survive and become long-lived memory cells (24, 25). However, how or when the switch from effector to memory CD8 T cell occurs has not been determined. Experiments support several different models for this transition ranging from a linear differentiation pattern dependent on the amount of antigen stimulus received by effector CD8 T cells (24, 26) to a model where asymmetric division of effector CD8 T cells could lead to distinct states of differentiation (27). Additionally, cell extrinsic factors such as IFN- γ and IL-12 as well as CD4-dependent IL-2 production have also been shown to regulate memory cell transition (25, 28-31).

During chronic viral infection, CD8 T cell responses deviate from those in acutely cleared viral infections. Chronic viral infections with high viremia such as HIV, HCV, and HBV are associated with dysfunctional CD8 T cell responses (32-35). In mice, LCMV clone 13 is the best studied model for high level chronic viral infection. Unlike

the acutely cleared Armstrong strain of LCMV, clone 13 can be detected in the serum of mice for up to 2 months p.i. (36). Clone 13 infection is associated with a gradual loss of CD8 T cell effector functions including proliferation, cytokine production, and cytotoxicity (36-39). In addition, the two dominant CD8 T cell responses during LCMV Armstrong infection (D^b/NP396 and K^b/GP34) are selectively deleted during clone13 infection, shifting the immunodominance to two normally minor epitopes (36). The loss of the two immunodominant CD8 T cell responses correlates with increasing levels of Ag presentation. Thus, it has been hypothesized that the loss of the immunodominant cells represents the most severe form of exhaustion. Changes in CD8 T cell immunodominance have also been associated with increasing levels of viremia during HIV infection (40, 41).

In addition to loss of effector functions, LCMV-speicific CD8 T cells in clone 13infected mice do not express receptors for the homeostatic cytokines IL-7 and IL-15 (42-44). Instead, Ag seems to play a dual role in the regulation of memory CD8 T cells during clone 13 infection. While early overexposure to Ag is detrimental for the CD8 T cell response, a recent study has shown that LCMV-specific CD8 T cells become dependent upon Ag for their survival in clone 13-infected mice (44). This is in contrast to memory CD8 T cells in acutely cleared viral infections, which do not require Ag for their long-term survival (45).

Several extrinisic factors have been shown to regulate CD8 T cell function during high level chronic viral infection. CD4 T cell help is essential for eventually clearing clone 13 infection. CD4-depleted, clone 13-infected mice become viremic for life with high virus levels in all peripheral tissues (37, 46). Additionally, CD8 T cell exhaustion is much more severe in CD4-depleted, clone 13-infected mice (39). However, considering that CD4 depletion eliminates the antibody response which in turn leads to increased viremia, it is unclear whether CD4 T cells directly or indirectly affect CD8 T cell exhaustion. Systemic increases of the T cell inhibiting cytokine IL-10 have been detected during HCV, HBV, and HIV infections (47). Moreover, IL-10 has also been shown to regulate LCMV-specific CD8 T cells during chronic infection, and *in vivo* blockade of IL-10 receptors leads to rapid clearance of clone 13 infection (48, 49).

Several inhibitory receptors have been shown to negatively regulate CD8 T cell function. CTLA-4, a member of the CD28 superfamily, competes with the costimulatory molecule CD28 for binding to CD80 and CD86 molecules on APCs. CTLA-4 expression is induced by TCR signaling (50), but is quickly degraded in activated T cells (51). The importance of CTLA-4-mediated inhibition of T cells was demonstrated by the fact that CTLA-4^{-/-} mice die within 3-4 weeks of birth from a spontaneous autoimmune lymphoproliferative disorder (52, 53). During chronic LCMV infection, CTLA-4 genes are upregulated in exhausted CD8 T cells (54), however antibody blockade of CLTA-4 did not lead to a recovery of function (39). On the other hand, CTLA-4 blockade in SIV-infected mice enhanced CD8 T cell responses (55), suggesting variability in the impact of CTLA-4 signaling depending on the infectious agent.

PD-1 is another inhibitory molecule whose expression is correlated with CD8 T cell dysfunction during high level chronic viral infections. Like CTLA-4, PD-1 expression is upregulated on activated CD8 T cells, but quickly downregulated after clearance of infection (39). However during high level chronic viral infections such as HIV, HCV, HBV, and LCMV clone 13, PD-1 expression is maintained, especially on

exhausted CD8 T cells (39, 56-58). The ligands for PD-1 are PD-L1, which is expressed ubiquitously, and PD-L2, which is more limited in its tissue distribution (59). Blockade of PD-1 signaling by anti-PD-L1 antibodies during chronic LCMV infection has been shown to dramatically increase exhausted CD8 T cell effector functions including proliferation, cytokine production, and cytotoxic capabilities leading to a decrease in viral load (39). Additionally, *in vitro* blockade of PD-1 on exhausted CD8 T cells from HIV, HCV, or HBV-infected individuals leads to a recovery of effector functions (56-58, 60-62). Recent data has demonstrated that *in vivo* blockade of PD-1 during SIV infection also leads to increased CD8 T cell function and reduction of viral loads (63). Although blockade of PD-1 signaling is highly effective at restoring CD8 T cell function during chronic viral infection, combination treatments targeting multiple inhibitory pathways have been shown to be more effective at reducing viral load, implicating non-redundant pathways of CD8 T cell inhibition (46, 64).

In contrast to high level persistent viral infections, low level persistent viral infections such as CMV and EBV establish silent infections in immune-competent hosts. In fact, nearly 70% of adults in the western world are infected by CMV (65) and over 90% are infected by EBV (66). The importance of the immune system in controlling these infections is revealed by the CMV and EBV-associated pathologies in those infected individuals who become immune-suppressed, whether through treatment after transplantation or cancer, or as a result of other infections such as HIV (67, 68). The virus-specific CD8 T cells within individuals infected by EBV and/or CMV constitute a substantial fraction of the overall CD8 T cell repertoire and are fully functional, unlike antiviral CD8 T cells in high-level chronic infections (2, 66, 69). Studies with mouse

CMV (MCMV) have shown that virus-specific CD8 T cells progressively expand during persistent infection, a process termed "memory inflation" (70, 71). This process could account for the substantial population of CMV-specific CD8 T cells in seropositive adults. However, whether the steady accumulation of antiviral CD8 T cells during low-level persistent viral infection is an example of immune dysregulation or a response to pockets of active viral replication remains to be determined.

The deleterious effects of high-level chronic viral infections (e.g., HIV, HCV in humans; LCMV clone 13 in mice) on the host's antiviral immunity are well documented, however we know surprisingly little how healthy individuals maintain long-term control of viruses that establish low-level persistent infection. Additional model systems are needed to understand the role of CD8 T cells in controlling the diverse array of low-level persistent viral infections. Moreover, because low-level persistent viral infections have evolved with the human immune system for over millions of years, understanding the immune response to these persistent pathogens not only sheds light on the pathogenesis of these viruses, but also provides insight into how the normal immune system functions.

PyV as a model system for studying persistent viral infection

Over 90% of the human population worldwide is infected lifelong with both the BK virus (BKV) and JC virus (JCV) polyomaviruses. Like CMV and EBV, these viruses establish silent low-level persistent infections that may become viremic in immunosuppressed individuals. BKV-associated nephropathy is the leading cause of graft loss in renal transplant patients (72), and JCV is the etiologic angent for Progressive Multifocal Leukoencephalopathy (PML), a frequent and often fatal demyelinating disease in the AIDS population (73-75). CD8 T cells have been implicated in early viral control for both BKV and JC infections (76, 77). Yet, the mechanisms used by CD8 T cells to maintain virus control during persistent infection remain unclear.

Like human polyoma viruses, mouse polyomavirus (PyV), establishes a ubiquitous silent persistent infection in its natural host. PyV infection induces a robust CD8 T cell response that can be tracked well into persistent infection. Additionally, the small size of the PyV genome readily lends itself to mutagenesis, which has permitted fine dissection of the viral determinants for PyV pathogenesis both at the level of interaction with host cells as well as systemically at the level of the host's antiviral immune response. These features, along with the fact that mice are one of the most genetically tractable animal models, make mouse polyomavirus (PyV) an excellent experimental tool for studying CD8 T cell responses to persistent viral infection.

The PyV 5kb double-stranded covalently closed DNA genome is divided into early and late regions based on temporal expression of early and late region transcripts relative to the time of DNA replication. Both early and late transcripts extend in opposite directions around the circular genome from a start site within a single origin of DNA replication. Early region primary RNA transcripts are alternatively spliced to generate RNAs for the three nonstructural proteins: small T (ST), middle T (MT), and large T (LT), which are essential for subverting host signaling molecules and driving host cells into cell cycle (78, 79). Late region transcripts, which accumulate after the onset of DNA replication, are alternatively spliced to generate RNAs for the 3 structural proteins VP1, VP2, and VP3, which assemble to form an icosahedral capsid shell around the PyV genome. Because the cellular receptors for VP1, the major viral capsid protein, are sialylated glycoproteins and glycolipids (80, 81), PyV infects a wide array of cell types (82).

One of the salient features of PyV is its ability to induce tumors when inoculated into immunocompromised mice or newborn mice of particular strains. The importance of immune surveillance for PyV-induced tumors has long been appreciated. Early studies using neonatally thymectomized mice, congenically athymic mice, and adoptive transfer of splenocytes from PyV-infected mice demonstrated that T cells prevent tumors induced by PyV infection (83-85). Later studies showed that CD8 T cells are the primary immunocyte population required for protection against PyV-induced tumors, as evidenced by the inability of mice subjected to antibody-mediated CD8 T cell depletion to reject a syngeneic tumor cell challenge, the ability of a synthetic class I MHC-binding viral peptide to confer protection against a polyoma tumor cell challenge, and the increased tumor susceptibility of mice incapable of MHC class I-restricted Ag presentation (i.e., $\beta_2 m^{-/-}$ mice) (86-88). In this connection, it is interesting to note that $CD8^{-/-}$ mice are PyV tumor-resistant (88, 89), a surprising phenotype that may be explained by the capacity of these mice to mount an MHC class I-restricted CD4^{-/-}CD8^{-/-} anti-PyV T cell response (90). Additionally, MHC class Ia-deficient K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice are also highly resistant to PyV-induced tumors, implicating a role for a novel subset of CD8 T cells in anti-PyV immunity (Chapter 2), the subject of this dissertation.

Anti-PyV CD8 T cell epitopes have been defined for inbred mouse strains of the H-2^k and H-2^b haplotypes, and their fate and function of epitope-specific CD8 T cells monitored during acute and persistent phases of infection (91, 92). Each of these MHC class Ia (i.e., H-2D and H-2K)-restricted CD8 T cells are directed to peptides derived

from a nonstructural T Ag. In general, the anti-PyV CD8 T cell response peaks around one week after virus inoculation, then undergoes a 6-fold contraction to a small population that is stably maintained throughout persistent infection (92, 93). In H-2^b mice, epitope-specific CD8 T cell responses exhibit noncoordinate regulation in their expansion and contraction during acute infection, expression of activation and differentiation cell surface markers, and cytokine effector profiles (92). Many factors may contribute to this variability in kinetics, magnitude, and function of T cell directed to different viral epitopes, including competition for infected cells, efficiency in epitope processing and presentation by MHC class I molecules, and the number of precursor naïve T cells of a given specificity in the host's T cell repertoire (94). While control of acute PyV infection parallels the expansion of the antiviral CD8 T cell response, it is important to point out that PyV DNA is detected long-term in the face of functionally competent antiviral CD8 T cells (92, 95).

As described previously, memory T cells generated in the context of persistent infection are qualitatively distinct from those generated in infections that are completely resolved. "Acute memory" T cells exhibit heterogeneity in the lymph node homing receptors CD62L-selectin and CCR7 (25). Differential expression in CD62L and CCR7 is commonly used to demarcate memory T cells into central-memory (CD62L^{high}CCR7^{high}) and effector-memory (CD62L^{low}CCR7^{low}) subsets; these memory subpopulations differ in anatomic location, kinetics of effector expression, and homeostatic proliferation (96). PyV-specific CD8 T cells isolated during the persistent phase of infection are primarily CD127^{int}CD62L^{lo}CD44^{hi}, consistent with an effector-memory phenotype (92). This effector-memory T cell bias, which deviates from that of

"acute memory", is also seen in low-level persistent virus infections in humans and other experimental infection models (65). Additionally, PyV-specific memory CD8 T cells, like those of most persistent low-level viral infections, generally retain most of their effector functions (70, 92, 97). Perforin mediated killing seems to be particularly important during persistent infection as perforin-deficient mice are associated with higher viral loads and have a reduced ability to kill viral Ag-loaded targets (98).

Although the memory CD8 T cell population is stable in PyV-infected mice, PyVspecific memory CD8 T cells adoptively transferred into infection-matched hosts do not proliferate and undergo rapid attrition (99). These perplexing data were resolved by experiments showing that naïve CD8 T cells are primed during persistent infection (92, 99). Thus, during persistent PyV infection, the memory CD8 T cell pool is constantly replenished by newly primed cells. Additionally, this process of *de novo* CD8 T cell priming during persistent PyV infection is dependent upon CD4 T cell help (100). Experiments using mixed bone marrow chimeras in persistent PyV-infected mice demonstrated that mice that received CD4-deficient bone marrow had significantly fewer newly primed CD8 T cells than those that received wild type bone marrow. Because *de novo* CD8 T cell priming during persistent PyV infection is responsible for maintaining the memory CD8 T cell pool, these data were consistent with experiments demonstrating that CD4-deficient mice have significantly fewer anti-PyV memory CD8 T cells than wild type mice (100).

In contrast to anti-PyV CD8 T cells primed during acute infection, those generated during the persistent phase of infection are largely CD62L^{high} and CD27⁺, indicating that these "late-primed" cells share signature central-memory T cell

phenotypic markers (101). Recent data from the Lukacher laboratory using adoptive transfers of naïve PyV-specific TCR transgenic CD8 T cells into persistent PyV-infected mice indicate that the central-memory phenotype becomes more pronounced when priming occurs at later stages of persistent infection (C.D. Pack and A.E. Lukacher, personal communication). Thus, priming history may affect the differentiation state of antiviral CD8 T cells. In this manner, virus-associated bystander inflammation has been shown to be detrimental to the quality of the PyV-specific CD8 T cell response (102). Thus, one could imagine that reduced Ag load or virus-associated inflammation during persistent infection would create an environment conducive for generating authentic memory T cells which are capable of self-renewal.

Costimulation requirements for PyV-specific CD8 T cell expansion are also affected by the priming environment. CD28 and CD40L costimulation are particularly important for PyV-specific CD8 T cell expansion during the acute phase of infection, as blockade of these pathways acts additively to profoundly inhibit the magnitude of these cells. However, costimulation requirements shift during the persistent phase of infection as indicated by data showing that combined CD28/CD40L blockade has no effect on memory or de novo primed PyV-specific CD8 T cells (101). Phenotypic analysis of PyV-specific CD8 T cells in persistently infected mice shows that most of these cells express the costimulatory molecule CD27. In fact, PyV-specific CD8 T cells primed during persistent infection exhibit a markedly higher CD27 expression level than preexisting host anti-PyV CD8 T cells. Expression of this costimulatory molecule during the persistent phase of infection is necessary, as blockade of CD27, in conjunction with CD28 blockade, significantly reduces PyV-specific CD8 T cell numbers. Thus, antiviral CD8 T cell costimulation requirements during PyV-infection swings from being CD28and CD40L-dependent during the acute phase to CD27- and CD28-dependent in persistently infected mice.

These preliminary studies have provided much insight into the antiviral CD8 T cell response during PyV infection. However, questions remain. Because PyV-infected MHC class Ia-deficient mice are tumor resistant, is the class Ia-restricted CD8 T cell response dispensable for controlling PyV infection? If so, what compensates for it? Do MHC class Ib-restricted CD8 T cells contribute to anti-PyV immunity? These questions will be addressed in Chapters 2 and 3.

MHC class Ib molecules in immunity

CD8 T cell activation occurs through T cell receptor (TCR)-mediated recognition of cognate Ag presented by MHC class I molecules. In uninfected cells, host-derived cytosolic peptides are fed into the endoplasmic reticulum by the heterodimeric Transporter Associated with Ag-Processing (TAP) molecules, where they are loaded onto MHC class I molecules and directed to the cell surface. During viral infection, host cells alert CD8 T cells by displaying TAP-dependent, virus-derived peptides on MHC class I molecules. Activated CD8 T cells with TCRs specific for the viral peptide-MHC complex bind and induce apoptosis in infected cells in order to prevent infection of neighboring cells.

The MHC locus, on chromosome 6 in humans and chromosome 17 in mice, encodes 2 different sets of MHC class I molecules. Most CD8 T cells are specific for the highly polymorphic class Ia (classical) MHC molecules (103). The human class Ia molecules HLA-A, B, and C, and the mouse class Ia molecules, H-2D, K, and L are heterotrimeric molecules that associate with the beta-2-microglobulin (β_2 m) (104). A groove formed in-between the alpha helices of the α 1 and α 2 domains of class Ia molecules binds 8-10 amino acid (aa) long peptides, an essential process for folding and maintaining the stability of class Ia molecules. The primary function of class Ia molecules is to alert CD8 T cells to infection by binding and presenting virus- or intracellular bacteria-derived peptides.

The second set of MHC class I molecules, termed class Ib (nonclassical), are more numerous and more diverse in both structure and function than class Ia molecules. The human class Ib genes are interspersed among the class Ia genes within the MHC locus, while the 40-plus mouse class Ib genes are located in distinct regions labeled Q, T, and M, telomeric to the class Ia genes (105). Many of the class Ib molecules are evolutionarily older than the class Ia molecules and have limited or no roles in immunity. Human class Ib molecules MHC class I polypeptide-related sequence (MIC) A and MICB, which do not bind β_2 m or peptide, signal cell stress by activating the NKG2D receptors on NK cells (106). Another human class Ib molecule, HFE (formerly HLA-H) binds to the transferrin receptor and is involved in iron transport by intestinal epithelial cells (107). Other class Ib molecules such as HLA-G in humans and Q10 in mice are structurally similar to class Ia molecules and bind peptides, but their restricted tissue distribution, placenta and liver, respectively, most likely precludes them from having a significant role in CD8 T cell antimicrobial immunity (108, 109).

On the other hand, some class Ib molecules do bind peptides and have widespread tissue distribution. One example is the Qa-2 family of class Ib molecules in mice. The

Qa-2 molecules, encoded by two nearly perfect duplicate gene pairs Q6/Q8 and Q7/Q9 (110), are more similar at the protein sequence level to class Ia molecules than any other class Ib molecule (111). Although Qa-2 molecules associate with β_2 m and bind peptides, they are structurally divergent from class Ia molecules in two distinct ways. First, some Qa-2 molecules are attached to cell membranes through a glycosylphosphatidylinositol (GPI)-linkage rather than the transmembrane domain possessed by class Ia molecules. Second, in addition to membrane-bound forms, alternative spliced forms of Qa-2 transcripts encode secreted Qa-2 molecules (112).

Originally noted for their role in preimplantation embryo development (113), Qa-2 molecules have also been implicated in regulation of anti-tumor immunity. Most studies have focused on the Qa-2 family member Q9. Transfection of melanoma cell lines with Q9 confers resistance to NK cell-mediated lysis *in vitro* (114), and injection of Q9-transfected melanoma cells has been associated with reduced tumor incidence *in vivo* compared to untransfected melanoma cells (115). *In vivo* rejection of Q9-expressing melanoma cells was found to be dependent on both CD8 T cells and Q9 (116). These Q9-restricted anti-tumor CTLs also formed memory cells that were capable of rejecting less immunogenic tumor variants. Q9-restricted anti-tumor CTLs also recognize Q8bearing tumor cells even though Q9 and Q8 differ from each other at over 20 aa in the α 1 and α 2 domains (117).

Qa-2 molecules have yet to be implicated in antimicrobial immunity, however the promiscuity of peptide binding to Q9 (the only preferences being 9 aa-long peptides with a histadine at position 7 and a hydrophobic residue at position 9 (112)) makes Q9 well suited for binding pathogen-derived peptides. In fact, a search of protein databases using

the Q9 binding motif revealed three rabies virus-derived peptides to be strong Q9 binders (112). The combination of class Ia structural homology, diverse peptide-binding capabilities, and widespread tissue distribution point to a role for Q9 in CD8 T cell responses to pathogens (Chapter 2). In support of this, one report demonstrated that Qa-2 transgenic mice are associated with resistance to the parasite *Taenia crassiceps* (118).

A few peptide-binding MHC molecules have already been identified for their active role in immune defense. HLA-E and its mouse homolog Qa-1 are important for alerting NK cells during viral infection. The peptide ligands for HLA-E and Qa-1 are generated from the signal peptides of class Ia molecules and are referred to as Qa-1 determinant modifier peptides (Qdm). HLA-E and Qa-1 bind Qdm peptides in a TAPdependent manner (103) and are displayed on the cell surface where they serve as the ligand for the NK cell inhibitory receptor CD94-NKG2A (119). Virus-mediated immune evasion mechanisms such as MHC class Ia molecule down-regulation or disruption of TAP function leads to reduced levels of host cell surface expression of HLA-E or Qa-1 rendering cells susceptible to NK cell-mediated lysis.

The peptide binding specificities for HLA-E and Qa-1 molecules have been well defined (120, 121) and indicate potential for binding a diverse array of peptides, including those derived from pathogens. In support of this, HLA-E restricted CD8 T cells have been identified in both *Mycobactrium tuberculosis* and *Salmonella enterica*-infected patients (122, 123). Qa-1-restricted CD8 T cells specific for peptides from the highly conserved bacterial protein GroEL have been identified in *Salmonella typhimurium* and *Listeria monocytogenes*-infected mice (124-127). Because the Qa-1 binding GroEL peptide sequence is highly conserved among many different bacterial

species (125), Qa-1 restricted anti-bacterial CD8 T cell responses could be more prevalent than what has been reported to date.

CD1 is another class Ib molecule that presents pathogen-derived Ags to CD8 T cells. While humans encode five different CD1 isoforms, CD1a, CD1b, CD1c, CD1d, and CD1e, mice only have the CD1d isoform (128). Although CD1 molecules are structurally similar to class Ia molecules including association with $\beta_2 m$, the CD1 genes are not linked to the MHC locus. In addition, the hydrophobic binding groove of CD1 molecules is uniquely suited for binding lipids rather than peptides. CD1a, b, and c molecules have been shown to bind Mycobacterium tuberculosis (Mtb) lipids and induce activation in a clonally diverse array of CD8 T cells (128). Like class Ia-restricted CD8 T cells, *in vitro*-expanded Mtb-specific CD1-restricted TCR $\alpha\beta^+$ CD8⁺ T cells have both IFN-y and cytotoxic capabilities (129). CD1d molecules are recognized by natural killer T (NKT) cells. A subset of NKT cells with an invariant TCR α chain, called iNKT cells, were initially found to recognize a synthetic marine sponge-derived glycolipid, α galactosylceramide (α GalCer) presented by CD1d. Borrelia burgdorferi, the etiological agent of lyme disease, as well as *Leishmania donovani* are the only pathogens known to stimulate CD1d-restricted NKT cells (130, 131).

Perhaps the best characterized class Ib molecule involved in antimicrobial immunity is H2-M3. Only found in mice, H2-M3 has a unique preference for binding *N*-formylated peptides. Because protein synthesis in bacteria is initiated with *N*-formylmethionine, H2-M3 molecules are specifically suited for participation in anti-bacterial responses (132, 133). H2-M3-restricted CD8 T cell epitopes have been identified for both *Listeria monocytogenes* (LM) and Mtb (134, 135). During LM

infection, the H2-M3-restricted CD8 T cell response peaks around 5 days after infection, while the dominant the class Ia-restricted response peaks around day 7 p.i. (136). Several theories have been proposed to account for the early expansion of H2-M3-restricted CD8 T cells. Due to the paucity of endogenous *N*-formylated epitopes, there should be relatively little competition with bacterial-derived peptides for H2-M3 binding during infection (137). This could lead to a rapid display of bacterial epitopes on H2-M3 in contrast to the class Ia-restricted Ags which would have to compete with all the endogenous peptides for MHC binding (136). Alternatively, H2-M3-restricted CD8 T cells could have been previously primed by commensal bacteria (138). Therefore, the rapid response of these cells during LM infection could be due to the fact that they are memory CD8 T cells (136). Harty and colleagues have proposed the concept that H2-M3-restricted CD8 T cells serve to bridge innate and adaptive immunity to LM infection.

Although a stable population of H2-M3-restricted memory CD8 T cells are maintained after LM infection, they fail to expand upon secondary infection. In an elegant series of experiments, Hamilton et al. demonstrated that during a secondary infection, H2-M3-restricted CD8 T cells are inhibited by the rapid expansion of class Iarestricted memory CD8 T cells (139). However, despite poor secondary responses, primary H2-M3 CD8 T cell responses are protective against LM infection. MHC class Ia-deficient mice control LM infection as well as wild-type mice (126). Additionally, transfer of LM-immune splenocytes into MHC class Ia-deficient mice protects them from primary LM challenge in a CD8-dependent fashion (126). Finally, in contrast to wild type mice, H2-M3-deficient mice succumb to high titer LM infection (140). These data demonstrate that H2-M3-restricted CD8 T cells are an integral component in the immune response to LM.

Little is known about the ability of class Ib molecules to participate in CD8 T cell-mediated antiviral immunity. One early study showed that *in vitro* cultured $CD3^+CD8^+TCR\alpha\beta^+$ splenocytes could recognize a synthetic, nonformylated influenza peptide in an H2-M3-restricted fashion (141, 142). These H2-M3-restricted CD8 T cells were able to specifically kill peptide-coated targets *in vitro*, but not virus-infected cells (141). Considering that H2-M3 preferentially binds *N*-formylated peptides, it was highly surprising that a virus-derived peptide could bind H2-M3. The fact that the influenza epitope did not fit the traditional H2-M3 binding motif most likely accounted for the high level of peptide needed to stimulate Ag-specific CD8 T cells. Additionally, the inability of the influenza peptide-specific H2-M3-restricted CD8 T cells to kill influenza infected targets, casts doubt as to whether these cells are generated *in vivo* during influenza infection.

Recently Braaten et al. described an "unconventional" MHC class Ia-independent CD8 T cell response to γ HV68 (143). Control of γ HV68 infection was demonstrated to be both MHC class I- and CD8 T cell-dependent. However, K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice were able to control infection as well as wild-type mice, implicating a role for class Ib-restricted CD8 T cell immunity. Further proof for this came from the fact that γ HV68-infected K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice generated a massive expansion of activated CD8 T cells compared to naïve mice. Additionally, nearly all of the activated CD8 T cells in infected mice expressed a single TCR V β , unlike naïve mice which had a diverse CD8 TCR V β repertoire. However,

neither the restriction element, nor the viral epitope recognized by these "unconventional" CD8 T cells were identified.

HLA-E restricted CD8 T cells have been identified in some CMV seropositive individuals. The CMV protein gpUS6 inhibits TAP function, which would normally leave infected cells susceptible to NK cell mediated killing (144). However, because this virus is adept at evading host immunity, the leader sequence of the CMV protein UL40 serves as a TAP-independent surrogate Qdm peptide, ensuring that HLA-E is presented on the cell surface (145). Small numbers of oligoclonal CD8⁺TCR $\alpha\beta^+$ T cells called NK-CTLs, have been identified among the peripheral blood leukocytes of some CMV seropostive donors (144). Once isolated and expanded in culture, NK-CTLs specifically lyse allogeneic cells in a HLA-E/UL40-restricted manner. Although the endogenous function of these cells remains undefined, HLA-E-restricted NK-CTLs could be another layer of defense against virus-infected cells that escape NK cell and class Ia-restricted CD8 T cell detection. Additionally, it's possible that HLA-E restricted CTL responses are generated to other viruses such as EBV, hepatitis C, and influenza, all of which have peptides that bind to HLA-E (103, 146). However, more studies are needed to resolve whether HLA-E restricted antiviral CD8 T cell responses actually occur in vivo.

In this dissertation, I describe my studies identifying a novel MHC class Ibrestricted CD8 T cell response, using the PyV infection mouse model. These antiviral CD8 T cells are restricted by Q9, which presents a peptide from the viral capsid VP2 protein. These studies provide the first evidence for a protective antiviral CD8 T cell response restricted by a class Ib molecule.

Chapter 2: An MHC class Ib-restricted CD8 T cell response confers antiviral immunity

ABSTRACT

Although immunity against intracellular pathogens is primarily provided by CD8 T lymphocytes that recognize pathogen-derived peptides presented by MHC class Ia molecules, MHC class Ib-restricted CD8 T cells have been implicated in antiviral immunity. Using mouse polyoma virus (PyV), we found that MHC class Ia-deficient (K^{b-} ¹⁻D^{b-/-}) mice efficiently control this persistently infecting murine pathogen. CD8 T cell depletion mitigates clearance of PyV in K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice. We identified the ligand for PyVspecific CD8 T cells in K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice as a nonamer peptide from the VP2 capsid protein presented by Q9, a member of the β_2 m-associated Qa-2 family. Using Q9-VP2 tetramers, we monitored delayed but progressive expansion of these Ag-specific CD8 $\alpha\beta$ T cells in K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice. Importantly, we demonstrate that Q9/VP2-specific CD8 T cells more effectively clear wild type PyV than a VP2 epitope^{null} mutant PyV. Finally, we demonstrate that wild type mice also generate Q9-restricted VP2 epitope-specific CD8 T cells to PyV infection. To our knowledge, this is the first evidence for a defined MHC class Ib-restricted antiviral CD8 T cell response that contributes to host defense. This study motivates efforts to uncover MHC class Ib-restricted CD8 T cell responses in other viral infections, and, given the limited polymorphism of MHC class Ib molecules, raises the possibility for developing peptide-based viral vaccines having broad coverage across MHC haplotypes.

INTRODUCTION

Immunosurveillance for intracellular pathogens is primarily mediated by conventional TCR $\alpha\beta$ CD8 T lymphocytes that recognize pathogen-derived oligopeptides presented by "classical" MHC class Ia molecules (the H-2K, D, and L molecules in the mouse). Yet, a sizeable number of H-2D-distal genes in the Q, T, and M regions of the murine MHC and the non-MHC-linked *CD1* and *MR1* genes encode β_2 microglobulin (β_2 m)-associated class I glycoproteins. Compared to MHC class Ia molecules, these "nonclassical" class Ib molecules have limited polymorphism, low-level ubiquitous or tissue-specific expression, truncated cytoplasmic/transmembrane domains, and/or alternative splicing patterns (103). Several class Ib molecules have been shown to mediate immunoregulatory as well and non-immunological functions (147-151).

CD8 T cells restricted by MHC class Ib molecules have also been implicated in microbial defense. In particular, the murine class Ib molecules H2-M3, CD1d (and human CD1), and Qa-1 (and its human ortholog HLA-E) serve as TCR restriction elements for CD8 T cells that provide immunity against intracellular bacteria, including *Listeria monocytogenes*, *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*, and *Salmonella typhimurium*, respectively (125, 132, 152). H2-M3 preferentially presents N-formyl peptides and CD1 presents mycobacterial lipid Ags to nonconventional T cells implicated in immunity to *M. tuberculosis* infection. Other than Qa-1 and HLA-E, which present the GroEL nonamer peptide from *S. typhi*, there are few examples of class Ib molecules that present "class Ia-like" peptides and none that serve as ligands for CD8 T cells that fight non-bacterial pathogens (103).

Limited evidence suggests that class Ib-restricted CD8 T cells may also contribute to viral immunity. Early studies identified a nonformylated peptide derived from the influenza virus hemagglutinin that induced an in vitro primary expansion of H2-M3restricted CD8 cytotoxic T lymphocytes, but these CTLs were unable to kill influenza virus-infected cells (141, 142). In addition, HLA-E-restricted TCR $\alpha\beta$ CD8 CTL cloned lines recognizing a nonamer peptide derived from the UL40 protein of human cytomegalovirus have been described (153). Recently, Virgin and coworkers demonstrated that β_2 m-dependent TCR $\alpha\beta$ CD8 T cells in mice selectively lacking MHC class Ia molecules (K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice) controlled chronic infection by rodent γ -herpesvirus 68, although the class Ib-restricting molecule and viral epitope remain to be identified (143).

Polyomaviruses are highly prevalent vertebrate pathogens, which generally cause a self-limited acute infection followed by long-term asymptomatic persistent infection in their natural host reservoir (92). In the immunosuppressed population, human polyomaviruses JC and BK, can reactivate with severely debilitating consequences, including a typically fatal central nervous system demyelinating disease and allograft nephropathy, respectively (154, 155). Recently, two new human polyomaviruses have been identified in respiratory tract infections, and another has been associated with the cutaneous malignancy, Merkel cell carcinoma (156-158). Mouse polyomavirus (PyV) establishes low-level systemic persistent infection and causes tumors in immunocompromised mice and neonatally infected mice of certain inbred strains (159). The ~5-kb double-stranded PyV genome encodes only six proteins, three nonstructural proteins (small T, middle T and large T Ags) and three capsid proteins (VP1, VP2 and VP3). Interestingly, only peptides derived from the T Ags have been defined as epitopes for MHC class Ia-restricted PyV-specific CD8 T cells (92, 160).

In this study, we investigated whether PyV infection elicits virus-specific CD8 T cells restricted by MHC class Ib molecules. We previously showed that $\beta_2 m^{-4}$ mice inefficiently control PyV infection, as evidenced by the realization of this virus' oncogenic potential (88). Unexpectedly, K^{b-4} D^{b-4} mice are highly resistant to tumor formation and efficiently control PyV infection, implicating MHC class Ia-independent CD8 T cells in surveillance for PyV-infected cells. We identified the ligand for the dominant PyV-specific CD8 T cell response in K^{b-4} D^{b-4} mice as a VP2-derived nonameric peptide presented by Q9, a member of the Qa-2 family of Q-region-encoded MHC class Ib molecules. Importantly, PyV infection also elicits Q9-restricted VP2-specific CD8 T cells in wild type mice. Our findings provide the first formal demonstration of an Agsecific class Ib-restricted CD8 T cell response that confers immunity to a viral infection.

RESULTS

MHC class Ia-deficient mice control PyV infection

In contrast to $\beta_2 m^{-/}$ mice, which are both MHC class Ia- and class Ib-deficient and highly susceptible to PyV tumorigenesis (88), we observed that PyV-infected MHC class Ia-deficient $K^{b-/}D^{b-/}$ mice retain the resistance to PyV-induced tumors of B6 mice [3 of 17 $K^{b-/}D^{b-/}$ mice developed tumors at 7 months post-infection (p.i.)]. Consistent with their tumor resistance, $K^{b-/}D^{b-/}$ mice clear acute PyV infection and check persistent viral replication with an efficiency similar to B6 mice (Fig. 1A). Compared to B6 mice, however, $K^{b-/}D^{b-/}$ mice had a significantly higher viral load in the kidney (and a higher, but not significant, viral load in the spleen) at day 8 p.i. It is interesting to note that with this apparent lag in control of acute PyV infection, CD8 T cell numbers in $K^{b-/}D^{b-/}$ mice do not appreciably change until 25 days p.i., but then progressively increase well into the persistent phase of infection (Fig. 1B). $K^{b-/}D^{b-/-}$ mice depleted of CD8 T cells manifested significantly higher viral loads than those mice given control rat IgG (Fig. 1C). Taken together, these data implicate non-MHC class Ia-restricted CD8 $\alpha\beta$ T cells in anti-PyV immunity in $K^{b-/}D^{b-/-}$ mice.

Identification of the ligand for MHC class Ib-restricted PyV-specific CD8 T cells

Because of the small CD8 T cell compartment in $K^{b-l}D^{b-l}$ mice (~2% of splenic CD8 T cells in B6 mice), we were unable to reliably and consistently detect PyV-specific CD8 T cell responses in $K^{b-l}D^{b-l}$ mice *ex vivo* by IFN- γ intracellular staining (ICS) assays. To circumvent this obstacle, we isolated and established continuous cultures of T cell clones from individual $K^{b-l}D^{b-l}$ mice that specifically recognized PyV-infected APCs (Fig. 2A).

These CD8 $\alpha\beta$ (unpublished data) T cell clones provided the cellular reagents to define the ligand(s) for the anti-PyV CD8 T cells in K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice.

PyV-infected spleen cells from mice lacking all β_2 m-associated class I molecules (K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} β_2 m^{-/-}) failed to stimulate these K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mouse-derived CD8 T cell clones, narrowing the candidate restriction element(s) to a β_2 m-associated class I molecule (Fig. 2B). Infected splenic APCs from B6 mice with targeted disruption of *H2-M3*, *CD1d* (Fig. 2B), or *Qa-1* (unpublished data) genes were recognized by the T cell clones, excluding these molecules as MHC class Ib-restricting elements. In contrast, the T cell clones did not produce IFN- γ when cocultured with infected APCs from B6.K1 mice, a congenic B6 mouse strain null for the *Qa-2* locus, implicating a Qa-2 gene product as the MHC class Ib-restricting element.

Concomitant with these restriction mapping studies, we used libraries of 15-17mer overlapping peptides covering all six PyV proteins in an MHC-unbiased approach to define viral epitope(s) recognized by the K^{b-/}D^{b-/-} PyV-specific T cell clones. By testing the antigenicity of individual peptides in IFN- γ ELISpot assays, we found that only one 15mer peptide corresponding to aa 136-150 within the VP2 minor capsid protein, designated peptide 28 (Table 1A), stimulated each of two cloned lines isolated from different K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice (unpublished data). Coincidentally, this peptide contained sequences that satisfied the MHC-anchor consensus motif for 8-9mer peptides bound to Qa-2 molecules: histidine at position 7 (numbered from the amino end); and a hydrophobic carboxyl terminus. Of three 9mers having a histidine at P7 within the VP2 aa sequence 133-151 (Table 1B), only the VP2₁₃₉₋₁₄₇ peptide (referred to as VP2.139) stimulated intracellular IFN- γ production by all of the K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mouse-derived CD8 T cell clones (Fig. 2C). Single residue truncations of the VP2.139 peptide at the carboxyl or amino terminus resulted in peptides that did not stimulate any of the clones, indicating that aa 139-147 of VP2 represent the minimum Qa-2-restricted epitope (unpublished data). Interestingly, the carboxyl terminus of VP2.139 is occupied by tryptophan, a residue not detected at this position among endogenous peptides eluted from Qa-2 molecules (161); the Qa-2 F pocket, though, is relatively spacious and can accommodate large side chains (111).

The Qa-2 family is comprised of several members, of which Q9 is among the most thoroughly characterized murine class Ib proteins. Q9 and another Qa-2 family member, Q8, share largely overlapping peptide-binding motifs, despite having over twenty as differences in the $\alpha 1$ and $\alpha 2$ domains (117). To determine whether Q8 and/or Q9 present the VP2.139 epitope to the K^{b-/}D^{b-/-} PyV-specific CD8 T cell clones, we used TAP2-deficient, MHC class Ia-negative B78H1 lines stably transfected with TAP2 and Q8 (H1Q8TAP.11), TAP2 and Q9 (H1Q9TAP11) or TAP2 and empty vector (H1TAP.11) as target cells in cytotoxicity assays (115). As shown in Fig. 2D, only VP2.139 peptide-loaded cells expressing Q9 were recognized by these CD8 T cell clones. Taken together, these results define Q9-VP2.139 as the ligand for TCRs expressed by the PyV-specific CD8 T cell cloned lines isolated from K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice.

Visualization of Q9-VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells in K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice

We constructed Q9 tetramers complexed to the VP2.139 peptide to monitor the evolution of these novel Ag-specific CD8 T cells through the course of PyV infection. To confirm the specificity of the Q9-VP2.139 tetramers, we determined that tetramer⁺ CD8 T cells

were readily detectable in spleens of $K^{b-L}D^{b-L}$ mice infected by wild type PyV, but not in uninfected mice (Fig. 3A). Moreover, the Q9-VP2.139 tetramer did not stain CD8 T cells in mice infected by a mutant PyV in which the Q9-anchoring histidine in the VP2.139 epitope was replaced by alanine (designated A2.H145A). Direct *ex vivo* Q9-VP2.139 tetramer staining showed that PyV infected $K^{b-L}D^{b-L}$ mice did not generate a detectable Ag-specific CD8 T cell response in either spleen or lung until day 8 of infection, at which point VP2.139 epitope-specific CD8 T cells steadily increased in both frequency and magnitude into persistent infection (Fig. 3B). Notably, by 80 days p.i., VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells represented nearly 80% of CD8 T cells in the lung and blood (unpublished data) and 40% of splenic CD8 T cells. This T cell response profile differs considerably from that of MHC class Ia-restricted anti-PyV CD8 T cell responses, where tetramer⁺ CD8 T cells are typically detected by 5 days p.i., peak in magnitude by 8 days p.i., then quickly contract to a lower long-term steady-state level (92, 93).

Chronic encounter by cognate Ag typically directs MHC class Ia-restricted CD8 T cells toward an effector differentiation state having curtailed effector competency. To determine whether persistent PyV infection similarly affected this antiviral CD8 T cell response in K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice, we phenotypically and functionally characterized VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells during their expansion phase (day 35 p.i.) and long-term maintenance phase (d 178 p.i.). At day 35 p.i., Q9/VP2.139 tetramer⁺ CD8 T cells displayed an overall effector-like phenotype [CD44^{hi}, CD94/NKG2^{hi}, and CD122^{ho} (unpublished data)], but with a mixed CD43 (clone 1B11 epitope), CD62L-selectin and IL-7Rα (CD127) expression pattern, and elevated expression of KLRG1, a marker of short-lived effector CD8 T cells (162, 163) (Fig. 3C). By day 178 p.i., however, the

VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells assumed an unusual phenotype overlapping both effector and memory phenotypic profiles, consistent with repetitive antigenic stimulation of memory CD8 T cells (164, 165). While nearly all of the maintenance phase Q9/VP2.139 tetramer⁺ CD8 T cells were CD62L^{lo}, they had reduced expression of CD27 and CD43, and increased levels of surface IL-7Rα. This CD27^{lo}CD43^{lo} CD127^{hi} profile has recently be ascribed to CD8 T cells having strong recall response capability (166). Notably, VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells at days 35 and 178 p.i. did not express the inhibitory PD-1 receptor (unpublished data), which is often present on the surface of functionally impaired MHC class Ia-restricted antiviral CD8 T cells maintained in the setting of persistent viral infections, including those responding to PyV infection (102).

VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells in $K^{b-r}D^{b-r}$ mice exhibited pronounced functional impairment. Throughout the course of PyV infection, fewer than 50% of VP2.139specific CD8 T cells detected by tetramers produced intracellular IFN- γ after VP2.139 peptide stimulation (Fig. 4A). Interestingly, a fraction of the VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells acquired the ability to coproduce IFN- γ and TNF- α at a late timepoint, when persistent infection viral loads had fallen (Fig. 4B and Fig. 1A). To assay Ag-specific cytotoxic activity in vivo, $K^{b-r}D^{b-r}$ mice infected 35 days previously were injected with equal proportions of naïve $K^{b-r}D^{b-r}$ splenocytes pulsed with VP2.139 peptide (CFSE^{hi}labeled) or left untreated (CFSE¹⁰-labeled). No specific elimination of peptide-coated target cells was seen 4 h after injection (unpublished data), but after 12 h, infected $K^{b-r}D^{b-r}$ 'mice demonstrated substantial specific clearance of VP2.139-coated targets (Fig. 4C); the longer assay timeframe may enable colocalization of target cells with the low
numbers of VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells, which, given their cytokine effector dysfunction, may also suffer reduced cytotoxic effector capability.

VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells confer antiviral immunity

We used two approaches to directly determine whether VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells operated to protect the host from viral infection. We first asked whether K^{b-/}D^{b-/}mice were able to control infection by the VP2.139 epitope^{null} mutant PyV, A2.H145A. As shown in Fig. 5A, at day 5 p.i. no differences were seen in viral load between the parental and mutant viruses in multiple organs (spleen and kidney shown). Thus, this single mutation at aa 145 in VP2 did not alter the capacity of PyV to replicate and disseminate *in vivo* at a timepoint preceding the emergence of a detectable CD8 T cell response (Fig. 1B & 3B). During persistent infection (day 80 p.i.), however, K^{b-/}D^{b-/}mice infected by A2.H145A virus had 100-fold more viral DNA in their kidneys than the parental A2 infected animals. This difference was not seen in the spleen or salivary glands (unpublished data), possibly pointing toward the importance of immune surveillance in an organ prone to harboring viruses that persistently infect their hosts (e.g., BK virus, JC virus, and human cytomegalovirus).

Secondly, we used an adoptive transfer approach to ask whether VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells could protect $K^{b-l-}D^{b-l-}$ mice against a primary PyV infection. Spleen cells from PyV-infected (day 35 p.i.) $K^{b-l-}D^{b-l-}$ mice were transferred into naïve $K^{b-l-}D^{b-l-}$ mice that were simultaneously infected either by A2 or A2.H145A PyVs. On day 5 p.i., virus levels were significantly lower in recipients of the parental PyV than the VP2.139

epitope^{null} mutant PyV (Fig. 5B). Taken together, these studies indicate that VP2.139specific CD8 T cells mediate viral clearance in $K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-}$ mice.

B6 mice generate Q9-VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells

To determine whether PyV infection elicits Q9-restricted VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells in B6 mice, we initially used our standard inoculation dose of 1 x 10⁶ PFU and monitored blood and spleen over the course of infection for CD8 T cells that bound Q9-VP2.139 tetramers. Under these conditions, we were unable to detect VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells (unpublished data). Based on our recent finding that Ag-nonspecific bystander inflammation associated with PyV infection impairs the antiviral CD8 T cell response (102), we reduced the viral inoculation dose 1,000-fold. As shown in Fig. 6A, Q9-VP2.139 tetramers now stained CD8 T cells in approximately a third of infected B6 mice at day 11 p.i., the peak magnitude of the VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell response (unpublished data). The Q9-VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells constitute 0.5-2% of splenic CD8 T cells in B6 responders to this epitope, compared to the dominant D^b-LT359 CD8 T cell response, which occupied approximately 16% of the splenic CD8 T cell compartment in each infected B6 mouse (Fig 6B). As was seen in the K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice, only a fraction of the Q9-VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells in B6 mice produced IFN- γ after peptide stimulation; however, most of the D^b-restricted LT359-specific CD8 T cells detected by tetramer staining produced IFN- γ (Fig. 6C). Coincident with this functional deficit, Q9-VP2.139 CD8 T cells express a higher level of surface KLRG1 and a lower level of CD127 compared to D^b-LT359 CD8 T cells (Fig. 6D). Thus, while MHC class Ib-restricted antiviral CD8 T cells are indeed recruited into the PyV-specific CD8 T cell

DISCUSSION

In this study, we identified a novel MHC class Ib:peptide ligand for virus-specific CD8 T cells and demonstrated that these antiviral T cells confer protection against infection. We found that the MHC class Ia-deficient K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice efficiently control infection by PyV and mount an antiviral CD8 T cell response that is predominantly directed toward a viral capsid-derived nonamer peptide bound to Q9, a member of the Qa-2 family of MHC class Ib molecules. Of the β_2 m-associated MHC class I products encoded in the Qa-2 locus, only Q9-restricted T cell responses have been previously shown to contribute to host immunity. An early report showed that expression of Q9 correlated with resistance to murine cysticercosis (118). More recently, it has been demonstrated that immunization by Q9-expressing tumor cells elicits Q9-restricted CTL, which are capable of crossprotecting against histologically disparate Q9⁺ tumors (116, 167). A role for Q9restricted CD8 T cells in antiviral immunity has been postulated and is supported by evidence that synthetic peptides from several viral proteins are capable of binding to Q9 molecules (112). To our knowledge, however, the data presented here represents the first identification of a Qa-2-restricted T cell epitope and the first description of a MHC class Ib-restricted virus-specific CD8 T cell response in vivo.

An unusual feature of the Q9-restricted CD8 T cell response in K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice is its steady accumulation during persistent infection. Naïve virus specific CD8 T cells primed *de novo* during persistent infection are primarily responsible for maintaining stable numbers of conventional PyV-specific CD8 T cells (99) and are also the major source of cells supplying the inflationary viral epitope-specific CD8 T cell populations in mouse cytomegalovirus infection (C. Snyder, K.S. Cho, and A.B. Hill, personal

communication). Although Ag-driven proliferation of virus-specific CD8 T cells has been shown to maintain CD8 T cell numbers during persistent lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus infection (44), PyV-specific MHC class Ia-restricted T cells undergo gradual attrition and fail to divide in persistently infected wild type mice (90, 99). Whether *de novo* priming of naïve T cells or self-renewal of effector/memory T cells predominantly accounts for the accumulation of VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells in persistently infected $K^{b-l-}D^{b-l-}$ mice is currently under investigation. The progressive increase in Q9-VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell numbers may also suggest that viral capsid proteins are expressed during persistent PyV infection. In support of this possibility, VP1 capsid proteins are expressed in PyV-induced tumors (168) and in the kidneys and lungs of persistently infected $\beta_2 m^{-1/2}$ mice (88). Interestingly, HLA-A2-restricted CD8 T cells directed to peptides derived from VP1 represent dominant specificities of human polyomavirus-specific CD8 T cells responses in healthy individuals (169, 170). Whether structural proteins are synthesized continuously during low-level "smoldering" infection by polyomavirus or are transiently resurrected from a dormant state is currently unknown.

A central finding of this study is that the peripheral T cell compartments of both H-2K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice and parental B6 mice contain a reservoir of virus-specific Q9-restricted CD8 T cells. The character of this response, however, differs depending on the level of MHC class Ia sufficiency. The Q9-VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell response is strikingly immunodominant in K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice but constitutes a subdominant, variable response in acutely infected B6 mice. A straightforward explanation is that MHC class Ib-restricted T cells in K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice would not encounter immunodomination by MHC class Ia-

restricted T cells, as described for the H2-M3-restricted memory CD8 T cell response to Listeria monocytogenes (139). Thus, in K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice, VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells would have unfettered access to viral epitope-expressing cells, as well as to mitogenic and survival cytokines. A related factor may be that Q9 surface expression (and presumably Q9 epitope density) is higher in K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice than in MHC class Ia-sufficient mice (171), possibly due to lack of competition for β_2 m and MHC class I chaperone molecules. It is also worth noting that to date we have identified anti-PyV CD8 T cell epitopes only from the nonstructural LT and MT Ags (92, 160), which are encoded by an early region transcript and are expressed by both productively and nonproductively infected cells. In contrast, the VP2.139 epitope is derived from a late region viral capsid protein, whose synthesis is limited to productively infected cells. One possibility is that the Q9-VP2.139 CD8 T cell response may be at a disadvantage compared to MHC class Ia-restricted LT/ MT-specific CD8 T cell responses both in timing of expression of the VP2 protein during the PyV lifecycle and the number and range of cells presenting the VP2.139 epitope. Alternatively, Q9 cell surface expression, like MHC class Ia molecules, is upregulated by certain inflammatory cytokines, such as IFN- γ (110), and may thus be subject to modulation in the context of virus infection. Thus, viral capsidspecific CD8 T cells may preferentially operate during persistent infection to contain pockets of active viral infection, a possibility supported by evidence that the VP2.139specific CD8 T cells from persistently infected mice control PyV in acutely infected recipients (Fig. 5B).

The inability of Q9 to efficiently utilize CD8 coreceptors (172) may contribute to the reduced magnitude and effector capability of CD8 T cells restricted by this class Ib

molecule. Mice transgenic for a recombinant MHC class Ia molecule whose α 3 domain was exchanged for that of Q7 (which is identical to Q9) (173) show profound inefficiency in selection of MHC class I alloreactive CD8 CTL. The recently solved Q9 crystal structure reveals that the AB loop of Q9's α 3 domain points away from where it would normally bind CD8 in MHC class Ia molecules (174). A small pool of VP2.139-specific naïve T cells may explain the delay in expansion of PyV-specific CD8 T cells in K^{b-/}D^{b-/-} mice. Weak CD8 engagement may also raise T cell activation thresholds for Q9restricted T cells, requiring elevated epitope densities to achieve full effector potential and possibly altering differentiation of T cells recruited into the antiviral response (175, 176). In this connection, it is interesting to note that CD8 $\alpha^{-/-}$ mice mount a delayed, cytokine effector function handicapped, H-2D^b-restricted PyV-specific T cell response (90).

The central question is to what extent MHC class Ib-restricted T cells contribute to viral immunity. MHC class Ib-restricted CD8 T cells may provide a contingency for the host against viral immune evasion. For example, human cytomegalovirus (CMV) encodes a mimic MHC class Ia leader peptide, UL40, which binds to HLA-E and engages inhibitory CD94/NKG2A receptors on NK cells (177). Yet, HLA-E/UL40-specific CD8 T cells having cytokine and cytotoxic effector capabilities have been isolated from CMV seropositive individuals (153). From a general perspective, MHC class Ib-restricted CD8 T cells expand epitope diversity of the antiviral immune response and protect against immune selection of epitope-escape viral variants. More specifically, because the dominant antiviral CD8 T cell response is directed toward MHC class Ia-presented epitopes, MHC class Ib-restricted T cells may assume importance as a failsafe antiviral defense strategy. From the surface phenotype of the VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells, which suggests recall competent effector/effector-memory cells (Fig. 3C), it is tempting to speculate that MHC class Ib-restricted T cells may be play a substantial role in limiting persistent viral infection.

Because MHC class Ib molecules have few polymorphisms, identification of MHC class Ib-restricted epitopes would offer much more comprehensive coverage across a population for peptide-based CD8 T cell-mediated immunotherapy than can be achieved by immunization using MHC class Ia-restricted peptides. Although Q9 is a murine-only MHC class Ib molecule, HLA-G has been proposed to constitute its functional human homolog (Comisky, M. et al. 2003. Human Immunol. 64:999-1004). It is also notable that PyV is unique among avian and mammalian polyomaviruses in possessing a VP2.139 sequence available for binding to Q9 (178). This apparent example of host-pathogen co-evolution lends additional support toward uncovering MHC class Ib-restricted antiviral CD8 T cell responses in humans, with the prospect of developing seemingly "non-MHC-restricted" epitope-based vaccinations for viral infections.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Mice. C57BL/6NCr (B6) female mice were purchased from the Frederick Cancer Research and Development Center of the National Cancer Institute (Frederick, MD). H2-K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} (K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-}) mice (171) were obtained from Taconic Farms. H2-M3^{-/-} (140), CD1d^{-/-} (179), Qa-1b^{-/-} (180), and B6.K1 (181) mice have been described. K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice were bred and housed by the Department of Animal Resources at Emory University in accordance with the guidelines of the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee of Emory University. All mice were between 6 and 8 wks of age at the time of infection.

Cell lines. Derivation and maintenance of the B78H1 transfectants expressing TAP2 (designated H1TAP.11), TAP2 and Q8 (designated H1Q8TAP.11), or TAP2 and Q9 (designated H1Q9TAP.11) have been previously described (117).

Viruses and cell transfers. K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} and B6 mice were infected by 1 x 10⁶ and 1 x 10³ PFU of PyV (A2 strain), respectively, s.c. in hindfootpads. The A2.H145A mutant virus was created using PCR-based site directed mutagenesis of A2 genomic DNA [forward primer, 5'-GCTCTAAATGTAGTAGCTGATTGGGGGCCATGGC-3'; reverse primer, 5'-GCCATGGCCCCAATCA<u>GC</u>TACTACATTTAGAGC-3' (mutation nucleotides underlined)] to change the codon for aa 145 in the VP2 protein from histidine to alanine. A VP2.139-147 [145A] analog peptide did not stimulate spleen cells from PyV-infected K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice and A2.H145A-infected K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice did not generate VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells (unpublished data). Twenty x 10⁶ spleen cells from K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice at day 35 p.i. by wild type PyV were transferred i.v. to naïve $K^{b-l}D^{b-l}$ mice, which were inoculated immediately after transfer with 1 x 10⁶ PFU of parental A2 or mutant A2.H145A PyV.

Quantitation of PyV genomes. DNA isolation and Taqman-based real-time PCR were performed, as described (92). PyV DNA quantity is expressed in genome copies per mg of tissue and is calculated based on a standard curve of known PyV genome copy numbers vs. threshold cycle of detection. The detection limit with this assay is 10 copies of genomic viral DNA.

Synthetic peptides. VP2.133-141, VP2.139-147, and VP2.143-151 peptides (Table 1) and LT359-368Abu peptide (102) were synthesized by the solid-phase method using F-moc chemistries. Peptide stocks were solubilized in water or DMSO and stored at – 20°C. Peptides were diluted in assay medium immediately before use. The MT and LT peptide libraries consisted of 17-mer peptides overlapping by 12 aa and were prepared as PepSets by Chiron Mimotopes and were provided by Dr. John Altman (Emory Vaccine Center, Atlanta, GA); the VP1 and VP2 peptide libraries consisted of 15-mer peptides overlapping by 10 aa and were prepared on a Symphony/Multiplex peptide Synthesizer (Rainin). The MT peptide library includes all of ST except for its 4 carboxyl terminal aa, and the VP2 peptide library covers the entire VP3 sequence.

Establishment of PyV-specific CD8 T cell cloned lines. PyV-specific CD8 T cells were cloned by limiting dilution from in vitro secondary cultures of popliteal lymph node

cells from PyV-immune (2-3 wk p.i.) $K^{b-l-}D^{b-l-}$ mice, using infected, γ -irradiated $K^{b-l-}D^{b-l-}$ splenocytes, as described (91).

Cell isolation and flow cytometry. Single cell suspensions were made of popliteal lymph node cells and RBC-lysed spleens. For lung lymphocyte isolation, mice were perfused with PBS containing 100 U/ml heparin, lungs were digested in vitro by collagenase, then centrifuged on Percoll step gradients, as described (13). Antibodies to CD8α, CD43, CD44, CD62L, and NKG2A/C/E (clone 20d5) were purchased from BD Biosciences and used according to the manufacturer's specifications. Anti-CD27, anti-CD127, and anti-PD-1 were purchased from eBioscience. Anti-KLRG1 was purchased from Southern Biotechnology Associates. Q9-VP2.139 tetramers were constructed by the NIH Tetramer Core Facility (Emory University) using cloned full-length Q9 cDNA (182). Tetramer staining was performed along with antibody surface staining for 35 min at room temperature in PBS containing 2% FBS and 0.1% sodium azide. Samples were acquired on a FACSCalibur (BD Biosciences), and data analyzed using FlowJo software (Tree Star, Inc.).

IFN- γ **ELISPOT assay.** Single-cell ELISPOT assays were performed as previously described (17). Briefly, 96-well filtration plates (Millipore) were coated overnight with anti-IFN- γ (R4-6A2; BD Pharmingen). PyV-specific K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} CD8 T cell cloned lines, 2 wks after stimulation by infected, irradiated K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} splenocytes, were incubated with naïve K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} splenocytes for 36 h at 37°C with individual overlapping peptides encompassing sequences for MT, LT, VP1, and VP2 PyV proteins. The final

concentration of each peptide was ~10 μ M. After the incubation, plates were washed and incubated with biotinylated anti-IFN- γ (XMG1.2; BD Pharmingen). Wells were then incubated with HRP avidin D (Vector Laboratories), washed, and developed with freshly prepared substrate buffer [0.03% (w/v) 3-amino-9-ethyl-carbazole and 0.015% (v/v) H₂O₂ in 0.1 M sodium acetate, pH 5].

Intracellular antibody staining. Cells were stimulated directly ex vivo with 1 μM VP2.139 peptide, or PMA (500 ng/ml) and ionomycin (50 ng/ml), for 5 h in the presence of brefeldin A, then stained for surface CD8 and intracellular cytokines, as described (92). For assays using CD8 T cell clones, the clones were labeled with CFSE to distinguish them from splenic stimulator cells. mAbs to IFN- γ and TNF- α were purchased from BD Pharmingen. For granzyme B (GzmB) staining, spleen cells were surface stained directly *ex vivo* with anti-CD8 α and Q9-VP2.139 tetramers, permeabilized using the Cytofix/Cytoperm kit (BD Pharmingen), and then stained with anti-human granzyme B or the isotype control Ab (Caltag Laboratories).

In vivo CD8 T cell depletion. CD8 β (clone H35) mAb (183) was prepared in INTEGRA Celline CL1000 flasks (Integra Biosciences) using defined IgG-free medium (Invitrogen), according to manufacturer's instructions. One mg of anti-CD8 β or ChromPure rat IgG (Jackson ImmunoResearch Laboratories) was administered i.p. on days –3, -1, and +1 of the day of PyV infection, with antibodies given every 5 days up to day 30 p.i. No CD8 α -expressing CD3⁺ T cells were detected in spleens of CD8 β mAb-treated mice at day 35 p.i. (unpublished data).

In vivo cytotoxicity assay. RBC-lysed, single-cell spleen suspensions from naive $K^{b/-}$ D^{b/-} mice were pulsed at 1 x 10⁷ cells/ml with 10 µM VP2.139 peptide or without peptide in DMEM containing 10% FBS for 30 min at 37°C. Each cell population was stained at 1 x 10⁷ cells/ml in Hank's Buffered Salt Solution (Invitrogen) with 2 mM CellTrace Far Red DDAO-SE (Invitrogen) at room temperature for 10 min, with labeling stopped by addition of an equal volume of FBS for 1 min. Each cell population was then labeled with a different concentration of CFSE (1 mM, 0.1 mM) at 2 x 10⁷ cells/ml in HBSS, with labeling stopped by addition of an equal volume of FBS for 1 min. Five x 10⁶ no peptide and VP2.139 peptide-pulsed cells were mixed together and injected i.v. into infected and uninfected K^{b/-}D^{b/-} mice. Specific elimination of donor cells was determined at 4 h and 12 h after transfer, as previously described (16).

⁵¹Cr release assay. Adherent H1TAP.11, H1Q8TAP.11 and H1Q9TAP.11 target cells were radiolabeled with 150 to 200 μ Ci of Na₂⁵¹CrO₄ (400–1200 Ci/g; Perkin Elmer) and pulsed with 10 μ M VP2.139 peptide at 37°C for 1.5 h, as described previously (91). Target cells were aliquotted at 5,000 cells/well into U-bottom 96-well microtiter plates, cocultured at 37°C for 5 h with PyV-specific CD8 T cell cloned lines at the indicated E:T ratios in quadruplicate wells, and percent specific ⁵¹Cr release determined as described (91). Statistical analysis. Statistics were performed using Prism statistical software (GraphPad). All analyses were unpaired Student's t tests. A p value ≤ 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We thank Anna Lukacher for her contributions in creating the A2.H145A mutant PyV, Paul Allen (Washington University, St. Louis) for providing the H35 hybridoma, and Harvey Cantor (Dana-Farber Cancer Institute, Boston) for providing spleens from Qa-1^{b-/-} mice. We also thank Eva Szomolanyi-Tsuda (University of Massachusetts Medical School, Worcester) for critically reviewing this manuscript. This work was supported by grants from the National Institutes of Health R01CA71971 and R01CA100644 (to A.E. Lukacher), R01AI33614 (to P.E. Jensen), R01AI40310 (to C.-R. Wang), and R01AI19624 (to I. Stroynowski). The authors have no conflicting financial interests.



Figure 1. $K^{b-f}D^{b-f-}$ mice control PyV replication. (A) Levels of PyV DNA ± SEM in organs at indicated days p.i. (B) Number of splenic and lung CD8 T cells ± SD in PyV-infected $K^{b-f-}D^{b-f-}$ mice over time. (C) $K^{b-f-}D^{b-f-}$ mice received either CD8-depleting mAb or an isotype control rat IgG, and PyV genome copy number ± SEM in the indicated organ were assayed on day 35 p.i. Data are the mean of 3-5 mice per group and are representative of two independent experiments. * $p \le 0.05$. ** $p \le 0.01$.



Figure 2. Q9/VP2.139 is the ligand for PyV-specific $K^{b-f}D^{b-f}$ CD8 T cell clones. CD8 T cell clones isolated from PyV-infected $K^{b-f}D^{b-f}$ mice were stimulated by PyV-infected or uninfected $K^{b-f}D^{b-f}$ splenocytes (A) or PyV-infected or uninfected splenocytes from mice of the indicated strains (B) for 5 h, then analyzed for intracellular IFN-g. Data shown in (B) shows the frequency of IFN-g-producing clone C3-8 cells; the same response pattern shown by clone C1-21 (unpublished data). (C) Frequency of T cell clones stained intracellularly by anti-IFN-g following stimulation by $K^{b-f}D^{b-f}$ splenocytes in the presence of VP2.139 peptide or no added peptide. (D) Cytotoxic activity by C1-21 and C3-8 T cell clones against VP2.139 peptide-coated control target cells (H1TAP.11) and target cells expressing Q8 (H1Q8TAP.11) or Q9 (H1Q9TAP.11). Without peptide, no specific lysis was seen by either cloned line against any of these target cells (unpublished data).

Table 1. Synthetic peptides used to map Qa-2-restricted PyV-specific T cell epitope A. Overlapping VP2 peptides Peptide 27 F P G V N Q F A H A L N V V H Peptide 28 Q F A H A L N V V H D W G Н G Peptide 29 L N V V H D W G H G L L H S V B. Peptides fitting the Q9 peptide-binding motif VP2 (133-G V N Q F A H A L 141) VP2 (139-147) H A L N V V H D W VP2 (143-V V H D W G H G L 151)



Figure 3. Evolution of the Q9/VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell response in K^{b-/-}**D**^{b-/-}**mice.** (A) Splenic Q9-VP2.139 tetramer⁺ CD8 T cells in uninfected, wild-type A2 PyV-infected, or VP2.139 epitope^{null} A2.H145A mutant PyV at day 40 p.i. K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice. Plots are gated on CD8⁺ cells and values represent the percentage of cells within the indicated gate. (B) Numbers (left and middle panels) and frequency (right panel) of splenic and lung Q9-VP2.139 tetramer⁺ CD8 T cells ± SEM over time (n = 3-9 mice at each of the indicated timepoints). (C) Splenic and lung tetramer⁺ cells were analyzed 35 (open) and 178 (shaded) days p.i. (plots are representative of 4-9 mice at each timepoint). Plots are gated on CD8⁺ Q9-VP2.139 tetramer⁺ cells.



Figure 4. VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells have reduced effector function. (A) Number of Q9-VP2.139 tetramer⁺ and VP2.139 peptide-stimulated IFN- γ CD8 T cells in spleens of K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice at the indicated timepoints p.i. Values indicate percentage of IFN- γ^+ /tetramer⁺ CD8 T cells. (B) VP2.139-stimulated spleen cells from K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice stained for intracellular IFN- γ and TNF- α at day35 and day 178 p.i. Plots are gated on CD8. (C) Naïve K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} splenocytes coated with VP2.139 peptide (CFSE^{hi}) or left uncoated (CFSE^{lo}) were injected into naïve or PyV-infected K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice (n = 3 mice) at day 35 p.i. Twelve hours later, splenocytes were harvested and analyzed by flow cytometry. Value indicates percentage loss of peptide-coated target cells, and is representative of two independent experiments.



Figure 5. VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells are protective. (A) $K^{b.f.}D^{b.f.}$ mice were infected by parental A2 PyV or the VP2.139 epitope^{null} A2.H145A mutant PyV. Levels of PyV DNA ± SEM in spleen and kidney were determined by quantitative PCR at the indicated timepoints p.i. (B) $K^{b.f.}D^{b.f.}$ mice were infected by A2 or A2.H145A PyVs (1 x 10⁶ PFU) and simultaneously received 20 x 10⁶ splenocytes from A2 virus-infected (day 35 p.i.) $K^{b.f.}D^{b.f.}$ splenocytes. Virus levels were assayed as in (A) in the indicated organs at day 5-6 p.i. of 5-6 mice pooled from two independent experiments. **p < 0.0001, *p < 0.001.



Figure 6. PyV-infected B6 mice generate a Q9/VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell response. (A) Frequency of Q9-VP2.139⁺ cells of CD8 T cells in the blood, spleen and lung of PyV-infected (day 11 p.i.) B6 mice (n = 32). (B) Representative dot plots of splenic Q9-VP2.139 tetramer⁺ and D^b-LT359 tetramer⁺ CD8 T cells from B6 mice at day 11 p.i. Plots are gated on CD8 T cells. Values indicate percentage of CD8 T cells that are tetramer⁺. (C) VP2.139 peptide and LT359 peptidestimulated spleen cells from the same mice shown in (B) were analyzed for intracellular IFN- γ . Plots gated on CD8 T cells. Values indicate percentage of CD8 T cells that are IFN- γ^+ . (D) Expression of the indicated surface molecules by splenic CD8 T cells from naïve mice (dotted line), and Q9-VP2.139 tetramer⁺ (shaded) and D^b-LT359 tetramer⁺ CD8 T cells (solid line) from infected (day 11 p.i.) B6 mice.

Chapter 3: Shift in Antigen Dependence by an Antiviral MHC Class Ib-restricted CD8 T Cell Response During Persistent Viral Infection

Abstract

The requirement for Ag in maintaining memory CD8 T cells often differs between infections that are acutely resolved and those that persist. Using the mouse polyoma virus (PyV) persistent infection model, we recently described a novel CD8 T cell response directed to a PyV peptide presented by Q9, an MHC class Ib molecule. This antiviral Q9-restricted CD8 T cell response is characterized by a 3-month expansion phase followed by a long-term plateau phase. In this study, we demonstrate that viral Ag is required for this protracted inflation phase, but is dispensable for the maintenance of this Q9-restricted CD8 T cell response. Moreover, proliferation by memory T cells, not recruitment of naïve PyV-specific T cells, is primarily responsible for Q9-restricted anti-PyV CD8 T cell inflation. These data reveal a dynamic shift in Ag dependence by an MHC class Ib-restricted memory CD8 T cell response during a persistent viral infection.

Introduction

CD8 T cell responses to acutely cleared viral infections are characterized by rapid expansion followed by dramatic contraction and differentiation into memory cells that self-renew in a cytokine-dependent, antigen-independent manner (10, 18, 19, 21, 45). In contrast, memory CD8 T cells in persistent viral infections may suffer defects in homeostatic proliferation, with the severity of this dysfunction associated with level, duration, and pathogenesis of the infection (1, 36). For example, maintenance of antiviral memory CD8 T cells in high-level systemic chronic lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus (LCMV) infection requires cognate antigen but not IL-7 and IL-15 (44). Low-level systemic viral infections, however, appear to inflict a different insult on antiviral CD8 T cell responses. Depending on their epitope specificity, antiviral CD8 T cells in mice infected by murine CMV (MCMV) continuously expand over the course of infection, a phenomenon termed memory inflation (70, 71). Similarly, CMV-specific CD8 T cells in humans accumulate throughout an individual's lifetime (69). Conventional MHC class Ia-restricted antiviral CD8 T cells in mice persistently infected by polyoma virus (PyV) fail to divide and are gradually lost, with maintenance of stable numbers of antiviral CD8 T cells requiring ongoing recruitment of virus-specific naïve CD8 T cell progenitors (99).

Using the PyV infection-mouse model, we recently uncovered a novel protective MHC class Ib-restricted CD8 T cell response, whose expansion profile differs dramatically from that of conventional class Ia-restricted anti-PyV CD8 T cells (184). These unconventional CD8 T cells recognize a peptide derived from amino acids 139-148 of the PyV VP2 capsid protein (VP2.139) presented by the nonpolymorphic molecule Q9, a member of the Qa-2 family of class Ib molecules. In PyV-infected MHC class Iadeficient mice, the Q9/VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell response progressively expands for approximately 12 wks, then enters a long-term plateau phase. In this study, we tested the hypothesis that cognate antigen regulates the expansion of these MHC class Ib-restricted antiviral CD8 T cells.

Materials and Methods

Mice

C57BL/6NCr (B6) female mice were purchased from the Frederick Cancer Research and Development Center of the National Cancer Institute (Frederick, MD). B6.K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} (K^{b-/-} $D^{b-/-}$) mice (Thy1.2) were obtained from Taconic Farms; K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-}Thy1.1 (185) mice were kindly provided by Peter Jensen (University of Utah, Salt Lake City, UT). Mice were bred and housed by the Department of Animal Resources at Emory University in accordance with the guidelines of the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee of Emory University. All mice were between 6 and 8 wks of age at the time of infection.

Viruses and cell transfers

 $K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-}$ and B6 mice were infected by 1 x 10⁶ PFU PyV s.c. in hindfootpads. A recombinant vaccinia virus carrying the PyV VP2 gene (VV-VP2) was generated as described (186) and kindly provided by Richard Consigli (Kansas State University, Manhattan, KS); $K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-}$ mice received 1 x 10⁶ PFU VV-VP2 i.p. The A2.H145A mutant virus was isolated as described (184). RBC-lysed splenocytes from PyV-infected $K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-}$ mice were B cell-depleted, labeled with 5µm CFSE, and injected i.v. (50 x 10⁶ cells) into infected $K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-}$ Thy1.1 mice.

Cell isolation and flow cytometry

Single cell suspensions were made of RBC-lysed spleens. Abs to CD3 ϵ , CD8 α , Thy1.1, Ki67, and Annexin V, as well as propidium iodide (PI) and 7-AAD were purchased from BD Biosciences and used according to manufacturer's instructions. The TCR V β

antibody panel was purchased from BD Biosciences and staining was performed as described (90). Q9/VP2.139 tetramers were constructed by the NIH Tetramer Core Facility using either cloned full-length Q9 cDNA (182) or Q9 cDNA encoding the α 3 domain of H-2D^b in place of that of Q9. Both tetramers stained equivalent percentages of splenocytes from PyV-infected K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice with the same mean fluorescence intensity and were used interchangeably. Tetramer staining was performed as described (184). Samples were acquired on a FACSCalibur (BD Biosciences) and data analyzed using FlowJo software (Tree Star, Inc.).

Bone marrow chimerism induction

Persistently infected K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice given 600 mg busulfan (Busulfex; Otsuka America Pharmaceutical, Inc., Rockville, MD) i.p. were injected i.v. 24 h later with 25 x 10⁶ CD3depleted bone marrow cells from K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-}Thy1.1 mice. CD3 depletion was performed using anti-CD3ε and MACS sorting.

Results and Discussion

Persistent infection is associated with the Q9/VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell inflationary response

PvV-infected K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice generate a VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell response that progressively increases over the first three months (mos) after infection (184)). Inflationary CD8 T cell responses have been observed in several different persistent viral infections, with one report showing that persistent infection is necessary for the prolonged expansion of antigen specific cells (90). To determine whether persistent viral infection was necessary for the protracted expansion of VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells, we compared the Q9/VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell response longitudinally in the blood of individual $K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-}$ mice infected by either PyV, which establishes a persistent infection (184), or a recombinant vaccinia virus expressing the PvV VP2 protein (VV-VP2), which is cleared after acute infection (unpublished observations). Both viruses generated a VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell response, but after two weeks this Ag-specific T cell response contracted in VV-VP2-infected mice and was maintained at a low level, whereas, in PyV-infected mice, the frequency of Q9/VP2.139 tetramer⁺ CD8 T cells progressively increased over the 48-day period of observation (Fig. 1). These data indicate that persistent PyV infection is associated with the inflationary Q9/VP2.139specific CD8 T cell response.

Naïve Q9/VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell priming during persistent PyV infection During persistent PyV infection in wild type B6 mice, *de novo* primed CD8 T cells resupply the short-lived MHC class Ia-restricted CD8 T cells and thereby maintain stable numbers of these antiviral T cells (99). We asked whether naive Q9/VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells similarly contribute to the inflationary response of VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells. To do this, $K^{b-\prime}D^{b-\prime-}$ mice underwent minimal myeloablative busulfan conditioning midway in the Q9/VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell expansion phase (day 35 p.i.), followed by injection of T cell-depleted, Thy congenic $K^{b-\prime}D^{b-\prime-}$ bone marrow (Fig. 2*A*). Fifty days after bone marrow transfer, donor-derived Thy1.1⁺ Q9/VP2.139 tetramer⁺ CD8 T cells were detected, but they accounted for only a small fraction of the total VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell response (Fig. 2*B*). These results indicate that naïve Q9/VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells are indeed recruited during the protracted expansion phase but that this process does not fully account for the dramatic inflation of this antiviral MHC-Ib-restricted CD8 T cell response.

Expansion phase VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells are highly proliferative

We next investigated the relative contributions of proliferation and survival of VP2.139specific CD8 T cells over the course of their long-term expansion phase. Previously, we had observed that around 3 months p.i. VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells no longer expand but are maintained at high numbers (184). We therefore compared expansion phase VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells (1month p.i.) to those from the plateau phase (3 months p.i.) for expression of molecules marking cell proliferation and survival. A larger fraction of expansion phase VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells expressed Ki67, a cell cycle related nuclear protein, than those in the plateau phase (Figs. 3A, 3C). In contrast, few VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells in either phase of the response stained with Annexin V, a marker of apoptosis (Figs. 3B, 3C); the anti-apoptotic protein Bcl-2 stained similar numbers of Q9/VP2.139 tetramer⁺ CD8 T cells at comparable MFI at one and three mos p.i. (unpublished observations). The strikingly narrow expression of TCR V β elements by Q9/VP2.139 tetramer⁺ CD8 T cells in individual K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice compared to the diverse V β usage by CD8 T cells in uninfected K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice (Fig. 3D) suggests that a particular public clonotype of Q9/VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells does not preferentially expand and dominate this antiviral T cell population. Taken together, these phenotypic data indicate that VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell proliferation exceeds cell death during the expansion phase and that during the plateau phase VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells survive long-term in a nonproliferative state without appreciable cell death.

Ag is required for VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell proliferation, but not maintenance To directly investigate the proliferative state and survival of Q9/VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells during PyV infection, we longitudinally monitored the fate of CFSE-labeled Q9/VP2.139 tetramer⁺ CD8 T cells from donor $K^{b-\prime}D^{b-\prime-}$ mice at 1 mo p.i. (expansion phase) or 3 mo p.i. (plateau phase) following transfer into infection-matched Thy1 congenic $K^{b-\prime}D^{b-\prime-}$ recipients (Fig. 4A). For the 1 mo p.i. donor-to-recipient adoptive cell transfers, the frequency of donor VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells steadily increased over the 30 day post-transfer observation period (Fig. 4A) and this was accompanied by substantial cell division as indicated by CFSE dilution (Fig. 4C). In contrast, the donor Q9/VP2.139 tetramer⁺ CD8 T cells exhibited minimal expansion in the 3 mo p.i. donorto-recipient adoptive cell transfers (Fig. 4A) and failed to divide (Fig. 4C). To exclude the possibility that VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells from the plateau phase suffer a cellintrinsic proliferation defect, we transferred CFSE-labeled splenocytes from 3 mo p.i. mice to 1 mo p.i. mice. In this experimental setup, VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells from the plateau phase recapitulated the expansion profile and cell division seen by the expansion phase cells (Fig. 4A). This data further suggests that the failure of the plateau phase cells to proliferate is due to insufficient numbers of O9/VP2.139 epitope⁺ APCs. To test this possibility, splenocytes from $K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-}$ mice infected by wild-type PyV (strain A2) 1 mo earlier were transferred to congenic $K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-}$ mice infected by either A2 virus or a mutant A2 virus, A2.H145A, in which the dominant Q9-anchoring histidine in the seventh position (from the amino terminus) of the VP2.139 epitope was replaced by alanine. An H145A VP2.139-148 analog synthetic peptide fails to compete with the wild type VP2.139-148 peptide in Q9 peptide-binding assays (unpublished observations), and infection by the A2.H145A mutant virus does not induce a Q9/VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell response in K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice (184). Unlike VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell transfers from 1 mo A2 p.i. donors to A2-infected recipients, those donor anti-PyV cells transferred to A2.H145A-infected recipients do not proliferate (Fig. 4C), yet are stably maintained (Fig. 4B). These findings demonstrate that Ag is required for VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell expansion, but it is dispensable for cell survival.

Several characteristics of the Q9/VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell response parallel those of an MHC class Ia-restricted PyV-specific T cell response seen in CD8 $\alpha^{-/-}$ mice (90). First, both anti-PyV T cell responses became detectable only after an approximately one week lag. Second, both responses progressively expand and lack an apparent contraction phase. Third, V β mAb co-staining of MHC-I tetramer⁺ cells revealed dramatic narrowing of V β expression, with V β usage differing between individual mice. A salient feature of the Q9 structure, which is otherwise highly homologous to MHC-Ia molecules, is the deviated orientation of an α 3 domain loop that renders CD8 α subunit binding inefficient (111, 172, 173). Weak to absent (as in CD8 $\alpha^{-/-}$ mice) CD8 coreceptor engagement may permit only a trickle of MHC-I-restricted thymic emigrants, with the consequent small oligoclonal reserve of naïve anti-PyV T cell precursors requiring substantial expansion or ongoing thymic output to achieve detection.

The phenotype and longevity of expansion phase PyV-specific MHC class Ibrestricted CD8 T cells differ from the inflationary epitope-specific CD8 T cells in MCMV infection. Those epitope-specific CD8 T cells that undergo progressive expansion during persistent MCMV infection are mostly short-lived effector cells, which are continuously replenished from cells primed during acute infection (97, 187). These MCMV-specific CD8 T cells do not express costimulatory molecules such as CD27 and CD28 nor do they express the homeostatic cytokines IL-7 and IL-15, which could account for their inability to survive long-term (97, 187). In contrast, the inflationary VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells are long-lived and express CD127 (184), CD122 (unpublished observations) and bcl-2 (unpublished observations). Yet, VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells do not undergo homeostatic proliferation. This low-turnover, long-lived, effector-like phenotype is reminiscent of LCMV-specific memory CD8 T cells that reside in the intestine (188). Whether the differences between inflationary VP2.139-specific and MCMV-specific CD8 T cell responses reflect differences at the level of virus-host interaction or MHC class Ia vs. Ib Ag presentation remain to be determined.

The mechanism by which Ag controls memory CD8 T cell responses may also differ depending on the level of persistent infection. Ag appears to play a dual role in the CD8 T cell response in high-level LCMV clone 13 infection. High levels of Ag during the early stages of LCMV clone 13 infection lead to the selective culling of antiviral CD8 T cells of particular specificities (36, 37, 39), while CD8 T cells directed to other viral epitopes are maintained by Ag-driven proliferation (44). During a low-level persistent viral infection such as MCMV, stable memory virus-specific CD8 T cell responses do not require Ag for homeostatic proliferation or survival, but those that undergo inflation are highly dependent on Ag for expansion (97). PyV-specific, MHC Ia-restricted memory CD8 T cells are short-lived and the antiviral response is maintained by priming of naïve CD8 T cell during persistent infection (99). The Ag-dependent inflation and Ag-independent maintenance of the PyV-specific MHC class Ib-restricted CD8 T cell responses to persistent viral infection.

Acknowledgements

We thank the NIH Tetramer Core Facility (Emory Vaccine Center) for constructing the Q9/VP2.139 tetramers. We also thank Annette Hadley for expert technical assistance.



FIGURE 1. VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell expansion is associated with persistent viral infection. Percentage of Q9/VP2.139 tetramer⁺ CD8 T cells in the blood of PyV or VV-VP2-infected K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice \pm SEM over time (n = 3 mice). Data are representative of two independent experiments.tetramer⁺ (shaded) and D^b-LT359 tetramer⁺ CD8 T cells (solid line) from infected (day 11 p.i.) B6 mice.



FIGURE 2. *De novo* priming of VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells during persistent infection. *A*, Experimental setup and representative dot plots of $K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-}$ Thy1.1 donor bone marrow cells before and after anti-CD3 mediated depletion. Plots are gated on live mononuclear cells and values indicate the percentage of CD3⁺ cells. *B*, Representative dot plots of lymphocytes isolated from indicated organs of mice 50 days after congenic bone marrow transfer. Plots are gated on CD8 T cells and values indicate the percentage of donor tetramer⁺ cells of total tetramer⁺ population. Data is representative of two independent experiments.


FIGURE 3. Dynamic phenotype of VP2.139-specific cells over the course of persistent PyV infection. Splenic Q9/VP2.139 tetramer⁺ cells from PyV-infected K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice were analyzed for (*A*) Ki67 or (*B*) Annexin V and 7-AAD coexpression at 1 mo and 3 mos p.i. *A*, Plots are gated on CD8⁺ cells and values indicate the percentage Ki67⁺tetramer⁺ cells. *B*, Plots are gated on tetramer⁺ cells and values indicate the percentage of cells in the indicated quadrant. Splenic D^b/LT359 tetramer⁺ cells from B6 mice at day 8 p.i. were analyzed for Annexin V and propidium iodide (PI) staining as a positive control. Dot plots in (*A*) and (*B*) are representatives of mice in (*C*), which indicates the percentage of Ki67⁺ or Annexin V⁺7-AAD⁻ of tetramer⁺ CD8 T cells at the indicated timepoints (n = 5). (*D*) TCR V β expression by splenic CD8 T cells from uninfected K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice (left panel) and by Q9/VP2.139 tetramer⁺ CD8 T cells from K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice day 35 p.i. (right panel). Each bar pattern represents an individual mouse. Two independent experiments were performed.



FIGURE 4. Inflation, but not survival, of memory VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells is Ag-dependent. *A*, B cell-depleted spleen cells from wild type PyV (A2 strain)-infected $K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-}$ Thy1.1 mice at 1 mos or 3 mos p.i. were transferred to infection-matched $K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-}$ Thy1.2 mice (1 mo to 1 mo; 3 mo to 3 mo) or cells from A2-infected $K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-}$ Thy1.1 mice at 3 mo p.i were transferred into A2-infected $K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-}$ Thy1.2 mice at 1 mo p.i. (3 mo to 3 mo). PBLs were monitored over time and values indicate the percentage of donor Q9/VP2.139 tetramer⁺ CD8 T cells ± SEM normalized for input tetramer⁺ cells at day 4 after transfer (n = 3-6 mice). *B*, As in (*A*) except that cells were transferred from A2-infected $K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-}$ mice at 1 mo p.i. to Thy congenic $K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-}$ mice infected 1 mo previously by either A2 PyV or a VP2.139 epitope^{null} mutant PyV (A2.H145A). *C*, Representative CFSE profiles of donor VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell populations at the indicated timepoints after transfer for experiments in (*A*) and (*B*). Two independent experiments were performed.

Chapter 4: Discussion

MHC class Ib-restricted CD8 T cell immunity is an underappreciated area of immunology research. Many properties of class Ib molecules including the structural homology to class Ia molecules, ubiquitous tissue expression, and peptide-binding capabilities implicate a role for these molecules in immune defense. In support of this, a growing body of evidence from both human and animal research has shown that class Ib molecules do in fact serve as ligands for pathogen-specific CD8 T cells. The studies in this dissertation represent the first description of an endogenous MHC class Ib-restricted antiviral CD8 T cell response. PyV-infected mice generate a Q9-restricted CD8 T cell response directed towards 9mer peptide eptiope derived from the VP2 capsid protein (VP2.139). Q9/VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells are characterized by both their longevity and their ability to protect mice against viral infection. Most importantly, VP2.139-specific cells are found in wild type B6 mice where they could potentially form another layer of immunity against PyV infection.

IFN- γ is a CD8 T cell effector cytokine important for controlling viral infections, such as LCMV. Unpublished observations from our lab show that IFN- γ has direct antiviral properties on PyV *in vitro*. It is curious that even though VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells are protective against primary PyV infection, I have been unable to detect IFN- γ production (as well as TNF or IL-2) from most of these cells using ICS assays. There are several possible explanations for this. The first is that VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells could make IFN- γ *in vivo*, but we are unable to recapitulate the priming conditions that allow for IFN- γ production *in vitro*. Considering that Q9 expression is ubiquitous and the 1µm quantity of peptide used in the ICS assays probably surpasses physiological

amounts of endogenous Ag during PyV infection, it is difficult to imagine that standard *in vitro* culture conditions would be less suitable for priming than those *in vivo*. However, I have not tested whether VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells kill each other during this assay. Additionally I could modify our ICS protocol and attempt to capture IFN- γ production by VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells as it's happening *in vivo*. A procedure developed by Lindsay Whitton's lab (189) involves i.v. injecting infected mice with the protein transport inhibitor brefeldin A at various timepoints during acute viral infection and then analyzing cells directly *ex vivo* for IFN- γ production without the 5 hour stimulation period. This model has been highly effective for detecting IFN- γ -producing effector CD8 T cells after infection with LCMV (189).

Another possible explanation for the lack of IFN- γ production by VP2.139specific cells is that these cells were at one time able produce IFN- γ *in vivo* but lost the ability to do it at some point after infection. One example of this would be VP2.139specific CD8 T cell exhaustion. Although Q9 and class Ia molecules share significant structural homology, the α 3 domain of Q9 has two amino acid differences that decreases its binding efficiency to the CD8 coreceptor (111). When CD8 T cells engage Agbearing cells, CD8 binding to MHC class I molecules is important for stabilizing the TCR-MHC-peptide interaction and for recruitment of the proximal TCR signaling molecule p56^{Lek}, which is associated with the cytoplasmic domain of CD8 (175, 190). Weaker TCR signaling as a result of the inability of CD8 to bind Q9 could drastically reduce the output of VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells during thymic selection. An extremely small Q9/VP2.139-specific naïve CD8 T cell repertoire would have to go through numerous rounds of division during PyV-infection to be able to be detected by

tetramer staining. By that point, any number of CD8 T cell functions, such as IFN- γ production, could be exhausted. It is important to note the VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells do not express PD-1, which is usually associated with T cell exhaustion (39). In order to determine the size of the naïve VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell repertoire, I could use a naïve Ag-specific cell-enriching method described by Mark Jenkin's and Leo Lefrancois' groups (191, 192). Pooled cells from LNs and spleens are stained with antibodies to CD8 as well as two identical tetramers, labeled with two different fluorochromes, in order to gate out cells that have non-specifically bound to one or the other tetramer. Cells are then labeled with magnetic beads specific for one of the tetramer fluorochromes, purified on a cell separation column, and then stained with a panel of antibodies specific for CD11b, MHC class II, CD19, and CD4 to use as a dump gate. This method has been highly successful for identifying the precursor frequencies of a number of virus specific CD8 T cells in B6 mice (192). Comparing the naïve Q9/VP2.139 CD8 T cell repertoire in K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice to the size of the D^b/LT3359 CD8 T cell repertoire in B6 mice could shed light onto whether thymic selection of VP2.139-specific cells is abnormally low.

VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells can not be detected by single tetramer staining until about a week post-infection, and by that time, most of these cells are already deficient for IFN- γ production. If VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell IFN- γ production is lost at some point during the first week of infection, artificially boosting the naïve VP2.139-specific precursor frequency would make it easier to detect early IFN- γ -producing cells. Adoptively transferring pooled purified naïve CD8 T cells from K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice into naïve K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice before PyV infection could allow for detection of VP2.139-specific cells earlier in infection when they might be capable of making IFN- γ . Currently, we are developing Q9/VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell TCR transgenic mice in collaboration with Peter Jensen's lab at the University of Utah. Adoptive transfer of naïve VP2.139-specific TCR transgenic cells into PyV-infected K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice at different timepoints postinfection would be a much easier way to determine when/if VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell IFN-γ production is lost.

IFN-γ production by CD8 T cells could also be inhibited *in vivo*. VP2.139specific CD8 T cells can account for up to 40% and 70% of the total CD8 T cell repertoire in the spleen and lungs of PyV-infected $K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-}$ mice, respectively (Chapter 2). Because such a large frequency of CD8 T cells are activated, inhibition of CD8 T cell IFN-y production could be a way for the host to protect itself from overwhelming collateral tissue damage. In support of this, K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice infected by a recombinant vaccinia virus expressing the VP2.139 epitope (VV-VP2.139) die by 10 days postinfection (unpublished observations). However, K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice depleted of CD8 T cells by anti-CD8ß antibodies show no mortality or morbidity. Therefore, in order to test whether CD8 T cells are being inhibited during PyV infection, CD8 T cells could be purified from bulk spleen cells of PyV-infected K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice and then stimulated on naïve, peptidecoated splenocytes. Additionally, if VP2.139-specific cells are being inhibited in vivo, T regulatory cells are likely sources of the inhibition. Consequently, CD4-depletion of PyV-infected mice during persistent infection could increase the frequency of IFN- γ producing VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells.

A third hypothesis for the lack of detectable IFN-γ production from VP2.139specific CD8 T cells is that only a fraction of Q9/VP2.139-specific cells are ever able to make IFN-γ during PyV infection. The inefficient binding of CD8 to Q9 may only lead to weak TCR signaling during priming of VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells. This could cause cells to differentiate into effectors with limited function (proliferation and cytotoxicity, but no cytokine production). In support of this, the majority of D^b/LT359-specific CD8 T cells in PyV-infected CD8-deficient mice are also unable to produce IFN- γ (90). Perhaps the few VP2.139-specific cells in PyV-infected K^{b-/}D^{b-/-} mice that are able to develop a full range of effector functions, including IFN- γ production, are those that have the highest avidity TCRs. Experiments have shown that sustained TCR signaling is required for CD8 T cell mediated cytokine production, while much less Ag can induce cytotoxic capabilities (193). Increasing epitope density in ICS assays with VP2.139-specific cells (albeit far beyond physiological conditions) does lead to a higher frequency of IFN- γ producing cells (unpublished observations). However, this only partially overcomes weak TCR signaling as the increase in frequency of IFN- γ producing IFN- γ .

Our working hypothesis is that the VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell IFN- γ deficit is a consequence of restriction by Q9. Several observations support this possibility. That PyV establishes a persistent infection is inconsequential to the IFN- γ defect because the majority of VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells in VV-VP2-infected K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice are also IFN- γ deficient (unpublished observations). Additionally, the inability of VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells to make IFN- γ is not due to a global defect in IFN- γ production by CD8 T cells in K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice. Additionally, the majority of CD8 T cells from either naïve or PyV-infected K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice stimulated with PMA and ionomycin produce IFN- γ , and

H2-M3-restricted CD8 T cells from *Listeria monocytogenes*-infected $K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-}$ mice produce IFN- γ .

Interestingly, the kinetics of the Q9/VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell response deviate from what has been observed with the class Ia-restricted anti-PyV response. While class Ia-restricted antiviral CD8 T cells rapidly expand and peak about a week after infection, the VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell response in K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice is barely detectable over a week post-infection and then gradually builds over the next three months. A simple explanation for the delay in VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell expansion could be that the VP2.139 epitope is inefficiently processed in infected cells early during infection. Decreased Ag on the surface of cells would make it difficult for naïve VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells to colocalize with VP2.139 epitope⁺ APCs. There are several experiments that could be performed to test whether there is enough Ag present early in infection to stimulate VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells. The simplest experiment would be to track proliferation of CFSE-labeled Q9/VP2.139-specific TCR transgenic T cells adoptively transferred into infected K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice at various timepoints during the first week of infection. As VP2.139-specific TCR transgenic mice are not yet available, the same experiment could be performed using CFSE-labeled VP2.139 CD8 T cell clones (Chapter 2). As an alternative, splenocytes from infected $K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-}$ mice could be isolated at different timepoints during the first week of infection and used as APCs to test their ability to stimulate proliferation or IFN-y production from the VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell clones in vitro.

However, because a delay in the appearance of PyV-specific CD8 T cells also occurs in PyV-infected CD8-deficient mice (90), it is more likely that weak TCR

signaling in VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells is responsible for the delayed kinetics. As mentioned above, the inefficient binding of CD8 to Q9 could reduce the efficiency of positive selection of VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells thus creating a tiny naïve repertoire. Therefore, during PyV infection, it could take up to a week for VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells to even find Ag, let alone divide enough times to become detectable by Q9/VP2.139 tetramer staining. On the other hand, even if the naïve VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell repertoire is of normal size, weak TCR signaling could extend the amount of time needed for VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells to divide and fully differentiate into effectors.

Although VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells are detectable in PyV-infected B6 mice, the response is much smaller than the VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell response in K^{b./}D^{b./.} mice. During the acute phase of PyV infection, VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells can only be detected in about a third of wild type B6 mice and represent a tiny fraction of the overall anti-PyV CD8 T cell response (Chapter 2). Additionally, acute phase VP2.129specific CD8 T cells can not be detected by tetramer staining in B6 mice that are infected by our standard high dose of PyV (10⁶ pfu). Only by reducing the PyV inoculum dose to 10³-10⁵ pfu, do VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells become detectable in 33% of infected B6 mice. Several questions arise from these early observations of VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells in PyV-infected B6 mice. Why does a low dose PyV infection selectively favor generation of VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells during the acute phase of infection? Why do only 33% of low dose PyV-infected B6 mice generate a VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell response? And in mice that do generate a VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell response, why do these cells make up such a small portion of the total anti-PyV CD8 T cell response?

In wild type mice, Q9 molecules compete with class Ia molecules as well as other class Ib molecules for peptides and binding to $\beta_2 m$. Presumably this is the reason that Q9 expression on splenocytes is lower in B6 mice than in $K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-}$ mice (171). Evidence for this competition in our system comes from the fact that VP2.139-specific clones produce much less IFN-γ when stimulated with PyV-infected B6 splenocytes as opposed to PyVinfected K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} splenocytes (Chapter 2). Theoretically, B6 mice could be at a disadvantage for generating a VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell response right from the start. Reduced Q9 expression as well as weak TCR signaling (mentioned above) could decrease thymic output of naïve Q9/VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells to levels even lower than those in K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice. The fact that only 33% of low dose PyV-infected B6 mice generate a VP2.139-specific response could indicate that most mice don't even have Q9/VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells in their naïve repertoire (although this is unlikely based on data below). An easy way to resolve this would be to use the dual Q9/VP2.139 tetramer staining method, described above, to compare the naïve VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell repertoires of B6 and K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice. Attempts to boost the VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell response in B6 mice (described below) may also shed light on the frequency of mice that have these cells in their naïve repertioire.

Q9/VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells also have to compete with PyV-specific class Ia-restricted CD8 T cells for access to APCs as well as cytokines. It's possible that during a high dose PyV infection the class Ia-restricted CD8 T cell response clears Agbearing APCs in the lymph nodes before VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells have a chance to become activated. In support of this, John Harty's group has shown that class Iarestricted CD8 T cells prevent the secondary expansion of the H2-M3-restricted response to *Listeria* by killing Ag-presenting DCs (139). During PyV infection, the kinetics of PyV expansion in both high and low dose-infected B6 mice are the same, however the dominant class Ia-restricted anti-PyV CD8 T cell response is delayed by a couple of days in low dose-infected mice (102). This could give the VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells time to locate Ag-loaded APCs and proliferate. Adoptive transfer experiments using VP2.139-specific CD8 TCR transgenic cells or clones could be used to determine the kinetics of VP2.139 Ag presentation during high dose PyV infection in B6 mice. On the other hand, perhaps the delay in class Ia-restricted response during low dose PyV infection is beneficial to the VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells because weak TCR signaling necessitates a requirement for prolonged TCR stimulation in order for VP2.139-specific cells to proliferate and differentiate into effector cells.

Recent data from our lab has shown that bystander inflammation during PyV infection negatively impacts the fitness of PyV-specific CD8 T cells (102). PyV-specific class Ia-restricted CD8 T cells generated after low dose PyV infection produced more IFN-γ on a per cell basis and differentiated into longer-lived memory cells than those primed during high dose PyV infection. It's possible that the environment created during a low-dose infection is more conducive for VP2.139-specific cell activation and proliferation. Using peptide-loaded DCs to induce a primary VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell response could be another way to avoid the detrimental affects of inflammation as well as avoiding competition with class Ia-restricted CD8 T cells.

One of the fundamental goals of these studies is to understand what role Q9/VP2.139-speicific CD8 T cells have in the overall immune response to PyV in wild type mice. Although these cells are not detected during the acute phase of the response in high dose PyV-infected B6 mice, I have identified large frequencies of VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells in some high dose PyV-infected mice at 8-12 months p.i. (unpublished observations). Because VP2.139-specific cells specifically recognize an epitope derived from a PyV capsid protein, perhaps their role is to contain active PyV replication during persistent PyV infection. PyV VP1 protein transcripts can be detected in persistently infected mice indicating that productive viral infection most likely still occurs at late timepoints (88). Considering that VP2.139 is the only CD8 T cell epitope derived from a PyV structural protein that we have identified, VP2.139-specific cells could be very important for containing PyV during persistent infection. It will be interesting to examine whether mice that mount a VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell response during persistent infection have lower virus levels compared to mice lacking these cells. Additionally, I have only looked for VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells in the blood, spleen, and lungs of persistently infected B6 mice. Perhaps there are higher frequencies of these cells in other tissues that harbor high levels of persistent PyV such as the kidneys or salivary gland. Finally, comparing virus levels in wild type PyV (A2)-infected B6 mice to VP2.139 epitope-null PyV (A2.H145A)-infected B6 mice during persistent infection could reveal the importance of VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells in these mice, as A2.H145infected K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice have higher virus levels in the kidneys compared to K^{b-/-}D^{b-/-} mice infected by A2 virus.

Because Q9 is a nonpolymophic molecule, VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells could theoretically be generated in all PyV-infected mice that express Q9, regardless of their MHC haplotype. From this standpoint, one could envision developing a VP2.139 epitope-based vaccine that could protect mice from PyV infection across haplotype

barriers. However, because only 33% of B6 mice generate a Q9/VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell response, increasing the number of responding mice is essential to developing a protective vaccine. I have taken advantage of two recent reports to develop a potentially successful strategy for boosting the frequency of B6 mice that generate a VP2.139specific CD8 T cell response. First, Chris Norbury's group has shown that treatment of a recombinant vaccinia virus containing a novel CD8 T cell epitope with a combination of psoralen and UV irradiation before infection can shift the immunodominance of the CD8 T cell response away from the vaccinia proteins and towards the inserted epitope (194). This is because psoralen randomly integrates into DNA and induces basepair crosslinking when activated by UV irradiation. Because of their larger size, full protein genes will be at more risk for crosslinking that inserted transgenes. A second report has shown that treatment of both LCMV and influenza-infected mice with an agonist antibody to the CD8 T cell costimulatory molecule 4-1BB is highly effective at boosting the number of antiviral CD8 T cells (195). Putting these two methods together, I infected B6 mice with psoralen-UV treated VV-VP2.139 virus and then treated the mice with α 4-1BB antibody. Although I was unable to detect VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells after this treatment, when the mice were rechallenged with high dose PyV one month later, 3 of 3 mice generated detectable VP2.139-specific CD8 T cell responses (unpublished observations). Not only do these data indicate that we may have a useful strategy for increasing the number of mice that generate VP2.139-specific CD8 T cells, but they also demonstrate that VP2.139-specific cells exist in the naïve CD8 T cell repertoire of most mice. Additionally, identifying which costimulatory molecules are expressed by VP2.139specific cells, could be useful for developing alternative boosting strategies. Moreover,

these results warrant experiments with other CD8 T cell boosting methods, such as recombinant IL-7 and IL-15 treatment which has been shown to selectively increase subdominant CD8 T cell responses (196).

Although Q9 is a mouse-only molecule, these studies provide a framework for class Ib-restricted CD8 T cell antiviral immunity in humans, who have several peptidebinding MHC class Ib molecules that can engage TCRs (103). The human class Ib molecule HLA-E has been shown to bind a number of microbial peptides as well as serve as ligands for several different pathogen-specific CD8 T cells (144). HLA-E-restricted, CMV-specific CD8 T cells are readily isolated from PBLs of seropositive patients. Additionally, when PBLs of some patients latently infected with TB are expanded in culture, the majority of the anti-bacterial CD8 T cells are HLA-E restricted (122). These studies merit a search for HLA-E or other class Ib-restricted epitopes in other viral or bacterial infections. Considering their limited polymorphism, a vaccine targeting class Ib-restricted CD8 T cells could theoretically protect more people than a vaccine targeting CD8 T cells restricted by the highly polymorphic class Ia molecules. Therefore, the studies presented in this dissertation not only implicate a novel subset of CD8 T cells in antiviral immunity, but open doors for new strategies in CD8 T cell vaccine design.

References

- 1. Wherry, E. J., and R. Ahmed. 2004. Memory CD8 T-cell differentiation during viral infection. *J. Virol.* 78:5535.
- 2. Khan, N., A. Hislop, N. Gudgeon, M. Cobbold, R. Khanna, L. Nayak, A. B. Rickinson, and P. A. Moss. 2004. Herpesvirus-specific CD8 T cell immunity in old age: cytomegalovirus impairs the response to a coresident EBV infection. *J Immunol* 173:7481.
- 3. Mueller, S. N., C. M. Jones, C. M. Smith, W. R. Heath, and F. R. Carbone. 2002. Rapid cytotoxic T lymphocyte activation occurs in the draining lymph nodes after cutaneous herpes simplex virus infection as a result of early antigen presentation and not the presence of virus. *J Exp Med* 195:651.
- 4. Kaech, S. M., and R. Ahmed. 2001. Memory CD8⁺ T cell differentiation: initial antigen encounter triggers a developmental program in naive cells. *Nat. Immunol.* 2:415.
- 5. van Stidponk, M., E. Lemmens, and S. Schoenberger. 2001. Naive CTLs require a single brief period of antigenic stimulation for clonal expansion and differentiation. *Nat. Immunol.* 2:423.
- van Stipdonk, M. J., G. Hardenberg, M. S. Bijker, E. E. Lemmens, N. M. Droin, D. R. Green, and S. P. Schoenberger. 2003. Dynamic programming of CD8+ T lymphocyte responses. *Nat Immunol* 4:361.
- 7. Wong, P., and E. G. Pamer. 2001. Cutting edge: antigen-independent CD8 T cell proliferation. *J. Immunol.* 166:5864.
- 8. Murali-Krishna, K., J. D. Altman, M. Suresh, D. J. Sourdive, A. J. Zajac, J. D. Miller, J. Slansky, and R. Ahmed. 1998. Counting antigen-specific CD8 T cells: a reevaluation of bystander activation during viral infection. *Immunity 8:177*.
- 9. D'Souza, W. N., and L. Lefrancois. 2003. IL-2 is not required for the initiation of CD8 T cell cycling but sustains expansion. *J Immunol* 171:5727.
- 10. Welsh, R. M., L. K. Selin, and E. Szomolanyi-Tsuda. 2004. Immunological Memory to Viral Infections. *Annu Rev Immunol* 22:711.
- 11. Kaech, S. M., E. J. Wherry, and R. Ahmed. 2002. Effector and memory T-cell differentiation: implications for vaccine development. *Nat Rev Immunol* 2:251.
- Doherty, P. C., D. J. Topham, R. A. Tripp, R. D. Cardin, J. W. Brooks, and P. G. Stevenson. 1997. Effector CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T-cell mechanisms in the control of respiratory virus infections. *Immunol. Rev. 159:105*.
- Masopust, D., V. Vezys, E. J. Usherwood, L. S. Cauley, S. Olson, A. L. Marzo, R. L. Ward, D. L. Woodland, and L. Lefrancois. 2004. Activated primary and memory CD8 T cells migrate to nonlymphoid tissues regardless of site of activation or tissue of origin. *J Immunol 172:4875*.
- 14. Masopust, D., V. Vezys, A. L. Marzo, and L. Lefrancois. 2001. Preferential localization of effector memory cells in nonlymphoid tissue. *Science* 291:2413.
- 15. Badovinac, V. P., B. B. Porter, and J. T. Harty. 2002. Programmed contraction of CD8⁺ T cells after infection. *Nat Immunol 3:619*.
- 16. Byers, A. M., C. C. Kemball, J. M. Moser, and A. E. Lukacher. 2003. Cutting edge: rapid in vivo CTL activity by polyoma virus-specific effector and memory CD8+ T cells. *J Immunol* 171:17.

- 17. Barber, D. L., E. J. Wherry, and R. Ahmed. 2003. Cutting edge: rapid in vivo killing by memory CD8 T cells. *J Immunol 171:27*.
- Becker, T. C., E. J. Wherry, D. Boone, K. Murali-Krishna, R. Antia, A. Ma, and R. Ahmed. 2002. Interleukin 15 is required for proliferative renewal of virusspecific memory CD8 T cells. *J Exp Med* 195:1541.
- Schluns, K. S., W. C. Kieper, S. C. Jameson, and L. Lefrancois. 2000. Interleukin-7 mediates the homeostasis of naive and memory CD8 T cells in vivo. *Nat Immunol 1:426*.
- 20. Schluns, K. S., K. Williams, A. Ma, X. X. Zheng, and L. Lefrancois. 2002. Cutting edge: Requirement for IL-15 in the generation of primary and memory antigen-specific CD8 T cells. *J. Immunol.* 168:4827.
- 21. Tan, J. T., B. Ernst, W. C. Kieper, E. LeRoy, J. Sprent, and C. D. Surh. 2002. Interleukin (IL)-15 and IL-7 jointly regulate homeostatic proliferation of memory phenotype CD8⁺ cells but are not required for memory phenotype CD4⁺ cells. J Exp Med 195:1523.
- 22. Jacob, J., and D. Baltimore. 1999. Modelling T-cell memory by genetic marking of memory T cells in vivo. *Nature 399:593*.
- 23. Opferman, J. T., B. T. Ober, and P. G. Ashton-Rickardt. 1999. Linear differentiation of cytotoxic effectors into memory T lymphocytes. *Science* 283:1745.
- Kaech, S. M., J. T. Tan, E. J. Wherry, B. T. Konieczny, C. D. Surh, and R. Ahmed. 2003. Selective expression of the interleukin 7 receptor identifies effector CD8 T cells that give rise to long-lived memory cells. *Nat Immunol 4:1191*.
- 25. Kaech, S. M., and E. J. Wherry. 2007. Heterogeneity and cell-fate decisions in effector and memory CD8+ T cell differentiation during viral infection. *Immunity* 27:393.
- 26. Marzo, A. L., K. D. Klonowski, A. Le Bon, P. Borrow, D. F. Tough, and L. Lefrancois. 2005. Initial T cell frequency dictates memory CD8+ T cell lineage commitment. *Nat Immunol* 6:793.
- 27. Chang, J. T., V. R. Palanivel, I. Kinjyo, F. Schambach, A. M. Intlekofer, A. Banerjee, S. A. Longworth, K. E. Vinup, P. Mrass, J. Oliaro, N. Killeen, J. S. Orange, S. M. Russell, W. Weninger, and S. L. Reiner. 2007. Asymmetric T lymphocyte division in the initiation of adaptive immune responses. *Science* 315:1687.
- 28. Badovinac, V. P., A. R. Tvinnereim, and J. T. Harty. 2000. Regulation of antigenspecific CD8+ T cell homeostasis by perform and interferon-gamma. *Science* 290:1354.
- 29. Whitmire, J. K., B. Eam, N. Benning, and J. L. Whitton. 2007. Direct interferongamma signaling dramatically enhances CD4+ and CD8+ T cell memory. *J Immunol* 179:1190.
- Takemoto, N., A. M. Intlekofer, J. T. Northrup, E. J. Wherry, and S. L. Reiner. 2006. Cutting Edge: IL-12 inversely regulates T-bet and eomesodermin expression during pathogen-induced CD8+ T cell differentiation. *J Immunol* 177:7515.

- 31. Williams, M. A., A. J. Tyznik, and M. J. Bevan. 2006. Interleukin-2 signals during priming are required for secondary expansion of CD8+ memory T cells. *Nature 441:890*.
- 32. Goepfert, P. A., A. Bansal, B. H. Edwards, G. D. Ritter, Jr., I. Tellez, S. A. McPherson, S. Sabbaj, and M. J. Mulligan. 2000. A significant number of human immunodeficiency virus epitope-specific cytotoxic T lymphocytes detected by tetramer binding do not produce gamma interferon. *J Virol* 74:10249.
- 33. Kostense, S., G. S. Ogg, E. H. Manting, G. Gillespie, J. Joling, K. Vandenberghe,
 E. Z. Veenhof, D. van Baarle, S. Jurriaans, M. R. Klein, and F. Miedema. 2001.
 High viral burden in the presence of major HIV-specific CD8⁺ T cell expansions:
 evidence for impaired CTL effector function. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 31:677.
- Kostense, S., K. Vandenberghe, J. Joling, D. Van Baarle, N. Nanlohy, E. Manting, and F. Miedema. 2002. Persistent numbers of tetramer⁺ CD8⁺ T cells, but loss of interferon-γ⁺ HIV-specific T cells during progression to AIDS. *Blood* 99:2505.
- Shankar, P., M. Russo, B. Harnisch, M. Patterson, P. Skolnik, and J. Lieberman. 2000. Impaired function of circulating HIV-specific CD8(+) T cells in chronic human immunodeficiency virus infection. *Blood* 96:3094.
- 36. Wherry, E. J., J. N. Blattman, K. Murali-Krishna, R. van der Most, and R. Ahmed. 2003. Viral persistence alters CD8 T-cell immunodominance and tissue distribution and results in distinct stages of functional impairment. *J. Virol.* 77:4911.
- Zajac, A. J., J. N. Blattman, K. Murali-Krishna, D. J. Sourdive, M. Suresh, J. D. Altman, and R. Ahmed. 1998. Viral immune evasion due to persistence of activated T cells without effector function. *J Exp Med* 188:2205.
- 38. Gallimore, A., A. Glithero, A. Godkin, A. C. Tissot, A. Pluckthun, T. Elliott, H. Hengartner, and R. Zinkernagel. 1998. Induction and exhaustion of lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus-specific cytotoxic T lymphocytes visualized using soluble tetrameric major histocompatibility complex class I-peptide complexes. J. Exp. Med. 187:1383.
- Barber, D. L., E. J. Wherry, D. Masopust, B. Zhu, J. P. Allison, A. H. Sharpe, G. J. Freeman, and R. Ahmed. 2006. Restoring function in exhausted CD8 T cells during chronic viral infection. *Nature* 439:682.
- 40. Draenert, R., C. L. Verrill, Y. Tang, T. M. Allen, A. G. Wurcel, M. Boczanowski, A. Lechner, A. Y. Kim, T. Suscovich, N. V. Brown, M. M. Addo, and B. D. Walker. 2004. Persistent recognition of autologous virus by high-avidity CD8 T cells in chronic, progressive human immunodeficiency virus type 1 infection. *J Virol* 78:630.
- 41. Addo, M. M., X. G. Yu, A. Rathod, D. Cohen, R. L. Eldridge, D. Strick, M. N. Johnston, C. Corcoran, A. G. Wurcel, C. A. Fitzpatrick, M. E. Feeney, W. R. Rodriguez, N. Basgoz, R. Draenert, D. R. Stone, C. Brander, P. J. Goulder, E. S. Rosenberg, M. Altfeld, and B. D. Walker. 2003. Comprehensive epitope analysis of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 (HIV-1)-specific T-cell responses directed against the entire expressed HIV-1 genome demonstrate broadly directed responses, but no correlation to viral load. *J Virol* 77:2081.

- 42. Wherry, E. J., D. L. Barber, S. M. Kaech, J. N. Blattman, and R. Ahmed. 2004. Antigen-independent memory CD8 T cells do not develop during chronic viral infection. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 101:16004*.
- 43. Wherry, E. J., J. N. Blattman, and R. Ahmed. 2005. Low CD8 T-cell proliferative potential and high viral load limit the effectiveness of therapeutic vaccination. *J Virol* 79:8960.
- 44. Shin, H., S. D. Blackburn, J. N. Blattman, and E. J. Wherry. 2007. Viral antigen and extensive division maintain virus-specific CD8 T cells during chronic infection. *J. Exp. Med.* 204:941.
- 45. Murali-Krishna, K., L. L. Lau, S. Sambhara, F. Lemonnier, J. Altman, and R. Ahmed. 1999. Persistence of memory CD8 T cells in MHC class I-deficient mice. *Science* 286:1377.
- Blackburn, S. D., H. Shin, W. N. Haining, T. Zou, C. J. Workman, A. Polley, M. R. Betts, G. J. Freeman, D. A. Vignali, and E. J. Wherry. 2008. Coregulation of CD8(+) T cell exhaustion by multiple inhibitory receptors during chronic viral infection. *Nat Immunol.*
- 47. Moore, K. W., R. de Waal Malefyt, R. L. Coffman, and A. O'Garra. 2001. Interleukin-10 and the interleukin-10 receptor. *Annu Rev Immunol 19:683*.
- Brooks, D. G., M. J. Trifilo, K. H. Edelmann, L. Teyton, D. B. McGavern, and M. B. Oldstone. 2006. Interleukin-10 determines viral clearance or persistence in vivo. *Nat Med* 12:1301.
- 49. Ejrnaes, M., C. M. Filippi, M. M. Martinic, E. M. Ling, L. M. Togher, S. Crotty, and M. G. von Herrath. 2006. Resolution of a chronic viral infection after interleukin-10 receptor blockade. *J Exp Med* 203:2461.
- 50. Egen, J. G., M. S. Kuhns, and J. P. Allison. 2002. CTLA-4: new insights into its biological function and use in tumor immunotherapy. *Nat Immunol 3:611*.
- 51. Egen, J. G., and J. P. Allison. 2002. Cytotoxic T lymphocyte antigen-4 accumulation in the immunological synapse is regulated by TCR signal strength. *Immunity 16:23.*
- Tivol, E. A., F. Borriello, A. N. Schweitzer, W. P. Lynch, J. A. Bluestone, and A. H. Sharpe. 1995. Loss of CTLA-4 leads to massive lymphoproliferation and fatal multiorgan tissue destruction, revealing a critical negative regulatory role of CTLA-4. *Immunity 3:541*.
- 53. Waterhouse, P., J. M. Penninger, E. Timms, A. Wakeham, A. Shahinian, K. P. Lee, C. B. Thompson, H. Griesser, and T. W. Mak. 1995. Lymphoproliferative disorders with early lethality in mice deficient in Ctla-4. *Science* 270:985.
- 54. Wherry, E. J., S. J. Ha, S. M. Kaech, W. N. Haining, S. Sarkar, V. Kalia, S. Subramaniam, J. N. Blattman, D. L. Barber, and R. Ahmed. 2007. Molecular signature of CD8⁺ T cell exhaustion during chronic viral infection. *Immunity* 27:670.
- 55. Ha, S. J., E. E. West, K. Araki, K. A. Smith, and R. Ahmed. 2008. Manipulating both the inhibitory and stimulatory immune system towards the success of therapeutic vaccination against chronic viral infections. *Immunol Rev* 223:317.
- Day, C. L., D. E. Kaufmann, P. Kiepiela, J. A. Brown, E. S. Moodley, S. Reddy,
 E. W. Mackey, J. D. Miller, A. J. Leslie, C. DePierres, Z. Mncube, J.
 Duraiswamy, B. Zhu, Q. Eichbaum, M. Altfeld, E. J. Wherry, H. M. Coovadia, P.

J. Goulder, P. Klenerman, R. Ahmed, G. J. Freeman, and B. D. Walker. 2006. PD-1 expression on HIV-specific T cells is associated with T-cell exhaustion and disease progression. *Nature* 443:350.

- 57. Urbani, S., B. Amadei, D. Tola, M. Massari, S. Schivazappa, G. Missale, and C. Ferrari. 2006. PD-1 expression in acute hepatitis C virus (HCV) infection is associated with HCV-specific CD8 exhaustion. *J Virol 80:11398*.
- Boni, C., P. Fisicaro, C. Valdatta, B. Amadei, P. Di Vincenzo, T. Giuberti, D. Laccabue, A. Zerbini, A. Cavalli, G. Missale, A. Bertoletti, and C. Ferrari. 2007. Characterization of hepatitis B virus (HBV)-specific T-cell dysfunction in chronic HBV infection. *J Virol 81:4215*.
- 59. Keir, M. E., M. J. Butte, G. J. Freeman, and A. H. Sharpe. 2008. PD-1 and its ligands in tolerance and immunity. *Annu Rev Immunol* 26:677.
- Petrovas, C., J. P. Casazza, J. M. Brenchley, D. A. Price, E. Gostick, W. C. Adams, M. L. Precopio, T. Schacker, M. Roederer, D. C. Douek, and R. A. Koup. 2006. PD-1 is a regulator of virus-specific CD8⁺ T cell survival in HIV infection. *J Exp Med* 203:2281.
- Trautmann, L., L. Janbazian, N. Chomont, E. A. Said, S. Gimmig, B. Bessette, M. R. Boulassel, E. Delwart, H. Sepulveda, R. S. Balderas, J. P. Routy, E. K. Haddad, and R. P. Sekaly. 2006. Upregulation of PD-1 expression on HIV-specific CD8+ T cells leads to reversible immune dysfunction. *Nat Med* 12:1198.
- Penna, A., M. Pilli, A. Zerbini, A. Orlandini, S. Mezzadri, L. Sacchelli, G. Missale, and C. Ferrari. 2007. Dysfunction and functional restoration of HCVspecific CD8 responses in chronic hepatitis C virus infection. *Hepatology* 45:588.
- 63. Velu, V., K. Titanji, B. Zhu, S. Husain, A. Pladevega, L. Lai, T. H. Vanderford, L. Chennareddi, G. Silvestri, G. J. Freeman, R. Ahmed, and R. R. Amara. 2008. Enhancing SIV-specific immunity in vivo by PD-1 blockade. *Nature*.
- Brooks, D. G., S. J. Ha, H. Elsaesser, A. H. Sharpe, G. J. Freeman, and M. B. Oldstone. 2008. IL-10 and PD-L1 operate through distinct pathways to suppress T-cell activity during persistent viral infection. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 105:20428.
- 65. Klenerman, P., and A. Hill. 2005. T cells and viral persistence: lessons from diverse infections. *Nat Immunol* 6:873.
- 66. Callan, M. F. 2003. The evolution of antigen-specific CD8+ T cell responses after natural primary infection of humans with Epstein-Barr virus. *Viral Immunol 16:3*.
- 67. Meyers, J. D. 1991. Prevention and treatment of cytomegalovirus infection. *Annu Rev Med* 42:179.
- 68. Hislop, A. D., G. S. Taylor, D. Sauce, and A. B. Rickinson. 2007. Cellular responses to viral infection in humans: lessons from Epstein-Barr virus. *Annu Rev Immunol* 25:587.
- 69. Gillespie, G. M., M. R. Wills, V. Appay, C. O'Callaghan, M. Murphy, N. Smith, P. Sissons, S. Rowland-Jones, J. I. Bell, and P. A. Moss. 2000. Functional heterogeneity and high frequencies of cytomegalovirus-specific CD8(+) T lymphocytes in healthy seropositive donors. *J Virol* 74:8140.
- Karrer, U., S. Sierro, M. Wagner, A. Oxenius, H. Hengel, U. H. Koszinowski, R. E. Phillips, and P. Klenerman. 2003. Memory inflation: continuous accumulation of antiviral CD8⁺ T cells over time. *J Immunol 170:2022*.

- 71. Munks, M. W., K. S. Cho, A. K. Pinto, S. Sierro, P. Klenerman, and A. B. Hill. 2006. Four distinct patterns of memory CD8 T cell responses to chronic murine cytomegalovirus infection. *J Immunol* 177:450.
- 72. Hirsch, H. H., W. Knowles, M. Dickenmann, J. Passweg, T. Klimkait, M. J. Mihatsch, and J. Steiger. 2002. Prospective study of polyomavirus type BK replication and nephropathy in renal-transplant recipients. *N Engl J Med 347:488*.
- 73. Holmann, R. C., R. S. Janssen, J. W. Buehler, M. T. Zelasky, and W. C. Hooper. 1991. Epidemiology of progressive multifocal leukoencephalopathy in the United States: analysis of national mortality and AIDS surveillance data. *Neurology* 41:1733.
- 74. Berger, J. R. 2003. Progressive multifocal leukoencephalopathy in acquired immunodeficiency syndrome: explaining the high incidence and disproportionate frequency of the illness relative to other immunosuppressive conditions. *J Neurovirol 9 Suppl 1:38*.
- 75. Hou, J., and E. O. Major. 2000. Progressive multifocal leukoencephalopathy: JC virus induced demyelination in the immune compromised host. *J Neurovirol 6 Suppl 2:S98*.
- 76. Du Pasquier, R. A., P. Autissier, Y. Zheng, J. Jean-Jacques, and I. J. Koralnik. 2005. Presence of JC virus-specific CTL in the cerebrospinal fluid of PML patients: rationale for immune-based therapeutic strategies. *Aids* 19:2069.
- 77. Chen, Y., J. Trofe, J. Gordon, P. Autissier, E. S. Woodle, and I. J. Koralnik. 2008. BKV and JCV large T antigen-specific CD8+ T cell response in HLA A*0201+ kidney transplant recipients with polyomavirus nephropathy and patients with progressive multifocal leukoencephalopathy. *J Clin Virol* 42:198.
- 78. Brodsky, J. L., and J. M. Pipas. 1998. Polyomavirus T antigens: molecular chaperones for multiprotein complexes. *J. Virol.* 72:5329.
- 79. Shadan, F. F., L. M. Cowsert, and L. P. Villarreal. 1994. n-Butyrate, a cell cycle blocker, inhibits the replication of polyomaviruses and papillomaviruses but not that of adenoviruses and herpesviruses. *J. Virol.* 68:4785.
- 80. Smith, A. E., H. Lilie, and A. Helenius. 2003. Ganglioside-dependent cell attachment and endocytosis of murine polyomavirus-like particles. *FEBS Lett* 555:199.
- 81. Gilbert, J., J. Dahl, C. Riney, J. You, C. Cui, R. Holmes, W. Lencer, and T. Benjamin. 2005. Ganglioside GD1a restores infectibility to mouse cells lacking functional receptors for polyomavirus. *J Virol* 79:615.
- 82. Dawe, C. J., R. Freund, G. Mandel, K. Ballmer-Hofer, D. A. Talmage, and T. L. Benjamin. 1987. Variations in polyoma virus genotype in relation to tumor induction in mice. Characterization of wild type strains with widely differing tumor profiles. *Am. J. Pathol.* 127:243.
- 83. Law, L. L. 1966. Immunologic responsiveness and the induction of experimental neoplasms. *Cancer Res.* 26:1121.
- 84. Law, L. W., R. C. Ting, and E. Leckband. 1967. Prevention of virus-induced neoplasms in mice through passive transfer of immunity by sensitized syngeneic lymphoid cells. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 57:1068.
- 85. Allison, A. C., J. N. Monga, and V. Hammond. 1974. Increased susceptibility to virus oncogenesis of congenitally thymus-deprived nude mice. *Nature* 252:746.

- 86. Ljunggren, G., H. G. Ljunggren, and T. Dalianis. 1994. T cell subsets involved in immunity against polyoma virus-induced tumors. *Virology 198:714*.
- 87. Berke, Z., S. Palmer, T. Bergman, D. Wester, J. Svedmyr, S. Linder, H. Jornvall, and T. Dalianis. 1996. A short peptide eluted from the H-2K^b molecule of a polyomavirus-positive tumor corresponds to polyomavirus large T antigen peptide at amino acids 578 to 585 and induces polyomavirus-specific immunity. *J Virol* 70:3093.
- Drake, D. R., III, and A. E. Lukacher. 1998. β₂-microglobulin knockout mice are highly susceptible to polyoma virus tumorigenesis. *Virology* 252:275.
- 89. Berke, Z., T. Wen, G. Klein, and T. Dalianis. 1996. Polyoma tumor development in neonatally polyoma-virus-infected CD4-/- and CD8-/- single knockout and CD4-/-8-/- double knockout mice. *Int J Cancer* 67:405.
- 90. Andrews, N. P., C. D. Pack, and A. E. Lukacher. 2008. Generation of antiviral major histocompatibility complex class I-restricted T cells in the absence of CD8 coreceptors. *J Virol* 82:4697.
- 91. Lukacher, A. E., and C. S. Wilson. 1998. Resistance to polyoma virus-induced tumors correlates with CTL recognition of an immunodominant H-2D^k-restricted epitope in the middle T protein. *J Immunol 160:1724*.
- 92. Kemball, C. C., E. D. Lee, V. Vezys, T. C. Pearson, C. P. Larsen, and A. E. Lukacher. 2005. Late priming and variability of epitope-specific CD8⁺ T cell responses during a persistent virus infection. *J Immunol 174:7950*.
- 93. Lukacher, A. E., J. M. Moser, A. Hadley, and J. D. Altman. 1999. Visualization of polyoma virus-specific CD8⁺ T cells in vivo during infection and tumor rejection. *J Immunol* 163:3369.
- 94. Yewdell, J. W., and M. Del Val. 2004. Immunodominance in TCD8⁺ responses to viruses: cell biology, cellular immunology, and mathematical models. *Immunity* 21:149.
- 95. Han Lee, E. D., C. C. Kemball, J. Wang, Y. Dong, D. C. Stapler, Jr., K. M. Hamby, S. Gangappa, K. A. Newell, T. C. Pearson, A. E. Lukacher, and C. P. Larsen. 2006. A mouse model for polyomavirus-associated nephropathy of kidney transplants. *Am J Transplant 6:913*.
- 96. Sallusto, F., D. Lenig, R. Forster, M. Lipp, and A. Lanzavecchia. 1999. Two subsets of memory T lymphocytes with distinct homing potentials and effector functions. *Nature 401:708*.
- Snyder, C. M., K. S. Cho, E. L. Bonnett, S. van Dommelen, G. R. Shellam, and A. B. Hill. 2008. Memory inflation during chronic viral infection is maintained by continuous production of short-lived, functional T cells. *Immunity* 29:650.
- 98. Byers, A. M., A. Hadley, and A. E. Lukacher. 2007. Protection against polyoma virus-induced tumors is perforin-independent. *Virology* 358:485.
- 99. Vezys, V., D. Masopust, C. C. Kemball, D. L. Barber, L. A. O'Mara, C. P. Larsen, T. C. Pearson, R. Ahmed, and A. E. Lukacher. 2006. Continuous recruitment of naive T cells contributes to heterogeneity of antiviral CD8 T cells during persistent infection. *J Exp Med 203:2263*.
- Kemball, C. C., C. D. Pack, H. M. Guay, Z. N. Li, D. A. Steinhauer, E. Szomolanyi-Tsuda, and A. E. Lukacher. 2007. The antiviral CD8⁺ T cell response

is differentially dependent on CD4⁺ T cell help over the course of persistent infection. *J Immunol 179:1113*.

- 101. Kemball, C. C., E. D. Lee, E. Szomolanyi-Tsuda, T. C. Pearson, C. P. Larsen, and A. E. Lukacher. 2006. Costimulation requirements for antiviral CD8⁺ T cells differ for acute and persistent phases of polyoma virus infection. *J. Immunol.* 176:1814.
- 102. Andrews, N. P., C. D. Pack, V. Vezys, G. N. Barber, and A. E. Lukacher. 2007. Early virus-associated bystander events affect the fitness of the CD8 T cell response to persistent virus infection. *J Immunol 178:7267*.
- 103. Rodgers, J. R., and R. G. Cook. 2005. MHC class Ib molecules bridge innate and acquired immunity. *Nat Rev Immunol 5:459*.
- 104. York, I. A., and K. L. Rock. 1996. Antigen processing and presentation by the class I major histocompatibility complex. *Annu Rev Immunol 14:369*.
- 105. Shawar, S. M., J. M. Vyas, J. R. Rodgers, and R. R. Rich. 1994. Antigen presentation by major histocompatibility complex class I-B molecules. *Annu Rev Immunol* 12:839.
- 106. Mistry, A. R., and C. A. O'Callaghan. 2007. Regulation of ligands for the activating receptor NKG2D. *Immunology 121:439*.
- Braud, V. M., and A. J. McMichael. 1999. Regulation of NK cell functions through interaction of the CD94/NKG2 receptors with the nonclassical class I molecule HLA-E. *Curr Top Microbiol Immunol 244:85*.
- Zappacosta, F., P. Tabaczewski, K. C. Parker, J. E. Coligan, and I. Stroynowski. 2000. The murine liver-specific nonclassical MHC class I molecule Q10 binds a classical peptide repertoire. *J Immunol 164:1906*.
- 109. Bahri, R., F. Hirsch, A. Josse, N. Rouas-Freiss, N. Bidere, A. Vasquez, E. D. Carosella, B. Charpentier, and A. Durrbach. 2006. Soluble HLA-G inhibits cell cycle progression in human alloreactive T lymphocytes. *J Immunol 176:1331*.
- 110. Ungchusri, T., E. Y. Chiang, G. Brown, M. Chen, P. Tabaczewski, L. Timares, and I. Stroynowski. 2001. Widespread expression of the nonclassical class I Qa-2 antigens in hemopoietic and nonhemopoietic cells. *Immunogenetics* 53:455.
- 111. He, X., P. Tabaczewski, J. Ho, I. Stroynowski, and K. C. Garcia. 2001. Promiscuous antigen presentation by the nonclassical MHC Ib Qa-2 is enabled by a shallow, hydrophobic groove and self-stabilized peptide conformation. *Structure* (*Camb*) 9:1213.
- 112. Tabaczewski, P., E. Chiang, M. Henson, and I. Stroynowski. 1997. Alternative peptide binding motifs of Qa-2 class Ib molecules define rules for binding of self and nonself peptides. *J Immunol* 159:2771.
- 113. Comiskey, M., C. Y. Goldstein, S. R. De Fazio, M. Mammolenti, J. A. Newmark, and C. M. Warner. 2003. Evidence that HLA-G is the functional homolog of mouse Qa-2, the *Ped* gene product. *Hum Immunol* 64:999.
- 114. Chiang, E. Y., M. Henson, and I. Stroynowski. 2002. The nonclassical major histocompatibility complex molecule Qa-2 protects tumor cells from NK cell- and lymphokine-activated killer cell-mediated cytolysis. *J Immunol 168:2200*.
- 115. Chiang, E. Y., M. Henson, and I. Stroynowski. 2003. Correction of defects responsible for impaired Qa-2 class Ib MHC expression on melanoma cells protects mice from tumor growth. *J Immunol 170:4515*.

- 116. Chiang, E. Y., and I. Stroynowski. 2004. A nonclassical MHC class I molecule restricts CTL-mediated rejection of a syngeneic melanoma tumor. *J Immunol 173:4394*.
- 117. Chiang, E. Y., and I. Stroynowski. 2006. The role of structurally conserved class I MHC in tumor rejection: contribution of the Q8 locus. *J Immunol 177:2123*.
- Fragoso, G., E. Lamoyi, A. Mellor, C. Lomeli, M. Hernandez, and E. Sciutto. 1998. Increased resistance to Taenia crassiceps murine cysticercosis in Qa-2 transgenic mice. *Infect Immun 66:760*.
- 119. Vance, R. E., J. R. Kraft, J. D. Altman, P. E. Jensen, and D. H. Raulet. 1998. Mouse CD94/NKG2A is a natural killer cell receptor for the nonclassical major histocompatibility complex (MHC) class I molecule Qa-1^b. J. Exp. Med. 188:1841.
- 120. Kraft, J. R., R. E. Vance, J. Pohl, A. M. Martin, D. H. Raulet, and P. E. Jensen. 2000. Analysis of Qa-1^b peptide binding specificity and the capacity of CD94/NKG2A to discriminate between Qa-1-peptide complexes. *J. Exp. Med.* 192:613.
- Miller, J. D., D. A. Weber, C. Ibegbu, J. Pohl, J. D. Altman, and P. E. Jensen.
 2003. Analysis of HLA-E peptide-binding specificity and contact residues in bound peptide required for recognition by CD94/NKG2. *J Immunol 171:1369*.
- 122. Heinzel, A. S., J. E. Grotzke, R. A. Lines, D. A. Lewinsohn, A. L. McNabb, D. N. Streblow, V. M. Braud, H. J. Grieser, J. T. Belisle, and D. M. Lewinsohn. 2002. HLA-E-dependent presentation of Mtb-derived antigen to human CD8+ T cells. J Exp Med 196:1473.
- 123. Salerno-Goncalves, R., M. Fernandez-Vina, D. M. Lewinsohn, and M. B. Sztein. 2004. Identification of a human HLA-E-restricted CD8+ T cell subset in volunteers immunized with Salmonella enterica serovar Typhi strain Ty21a typhoid vaccine. *J Immunol* 173:5852.
- 124. Lo, W. F., H. Ong, E. S. Metcalf, and M. J. Soloski. 1999. T cell responses to Gram-negative intracellular bacterial pathogens: a role for CD8+ T cells in immunity to Salmonella infection and the involvement of MHC class Ib molecules. *J Immunol 162:5398*.
- 125. Lo, W. F., A. S. Woods, A. DeCloux, R. J. Cotter, E. S. Metcalf, and M. J. Soloski. 2000. Molecular mimicry mediated by MHC class Ib molecules after infection with gram-negative pathogens. *Nat. Med.* 6:215.
- Seaman, M. S., B. Perarnau, K. F. Lindahl, F. A. Lemonnier, and J. Forman. 1999. Response to Listeria monocytogenes in mice lacking MHC class Ia molecules. *J Immunol* 162:5429.
- 127. Bouwer, H. G., M. S. Seaman, J. Forman, and D. J. Hinrichs. 1997. MHC class Ib-restricted cells contribute to antilisterial immunity: evidence for Qa-1b as a key restricting element for Listeria-specific CTLs. *J Immunol 159:2795*.
- 128. Barral, D. C., and M. B. Brenner. 2007. CD1 antigen presentation: how it works. *Nat Rev Immunol* 7:929.
- 129. Rosat, J. P., E. P. Grant, E. M. Beckman, C. C. Dascher, P. A. Sieling, D. Frederique, R. L. Modlin, S. A. Porcelli, S. T. Furlong, and M. B. Brenner. 1999. CD1-restricted microbial lipid antigen-specific recognition found in the CD8+ alpha beta T cell pool. *J Immunol 162:366*.

- Amprey, J. L., J. S. Im, S. J. Turco, H. W. Murray, P. A. Illarionov, G. S. Besra, S. A. Porcelli, and G. F. Spath. 2004. A subset of liver NK T cells is activated during Leishmania donovani infection by CD1d-bound lipophosphoglycan. J Exp Med 200:895.
- 131. Kinjo, Y., E. Tupin, D. Wu, M. Fujio, R. Garcia-Navarro, M. R. Benhnia, D. M. Zajonc, G. Ben-Menachem, G. D. Ainge, G. F. Painter, A. Khurana, K. Hoebe, S. M. Behar, B. Beutler, I. A. Wilson, M. Tsuji, T. J. Sellati, C. H. Wong, and M. Kronenberg. 2006. Natural killer T cells recognize diacylglycerol antigens from pathogenic bacteria. *Nat Immunol* 7:978.
- Pamer, E. G., C. R. Wang, L. Flaherty, K. F. Lindahl, and M. J. Bevan. 1992. H-2M3 presents a *Listeria monocytogenes* peptide to cytotoxic T lymphocytes. *Cell* 70:215.
- 133. Kurlander, R. J., S. M. Shawar, M. L. Brown, and R. R. Rich. 1992. Specialized role for a murine class I-b MHC molecule in prokaryotic host defenses. *Science* 257:678.
- 134. Kerksiek, K. M., D. H. Busch, and E. G. Pamer. 2001. Variable immunodominance hierarchies for H2-M3-restricted N-formyl peptides following bacterial infection. *J Immunol 166:1132*.
- 135. Chun, T., N. V. Serbina, D. Nolt, B. Wang, N. M. Chiu, J. L. Flynn, and C. R. Wang. 2001. Induction of M3-restricted cytotoxic T lymphocyte responses by N-formylated peptides derived from Mycobacterium tuberculosis. *J Exp Med* 193:1213.
- Kerksiek, K. M., D. H. Busch, I. M. Pilip, S. E. Allen, and E. G. Pamer. 1999. H2-M3-restricted T cells in bacterial infection: rapid primary but diminished memory responses. *J Exp Med* 190:195.
- 137. Berg, R. E., M. F. Princiotta, S. Irion, J. A. Moticka, K. R. Dahl, and U. D. Staerz. 1999. Positive selection of an H2-M3 restricted T cell receptor. *Immunity* 11:33.
- 138. Lenz, L. L., and M. J. Bevan. 1997. CTL responses to H2-M3-restricted Listeria epitopes. *Immunol Rev 158:115*.
- Hamilton, S. E., B. B. Porter, K. A. Messingham, V. P. Badovinac, and J. T. Harty. 2004. MHC class Ia-restricted memory T cells inhibit expansion of a nonprotective MHC class Ib (H2-M3)-restricted memory response. *Nat Immunol* 5:159.
- 140. Xu, H., T. Chun, H. J. Choi, B. Wang, and C. R. Wang. 2006. Impaired response to Listeria in H2-M3-deficient mice reveals a nonredundant role of MHC class Ib-specific T cells in host defense. *J Exp Med* 203:449.
- 141. Milligan, G. N., L. Flaherty, V. L. Braciale, and T. J. Braciale. 1991. Nonconventional (TL-encoded) major histocompatibility complex molecules present processed viral antigen to cytotoxic T lymphocytes. *J Exp Med* 174:133.
- 142. Byers, D. E., and K. Fischer Lindahl. 1998. H2-M3 presents a nonformylated viral epitope to CTLs generated in vitro. *J Immunol 161:90*.
- 143. Braaten, D. C., J. S. McClellan, I. Messaoudi, S. A. Tibbetts, K. B. McClellan, J. Nikolich-Zugich, and H. W. Virgin. 2006. Effective control of chronic γ-herpesvirus infection by unconventional MHC Class Ia-independent CD8 T cells. *PLoS Pathog 2:e37*.

- 144. Moretta, L., C. Romagnani, G. Pietra, A. Moretta, and M. C. Mingari. 2003. NK-CTLs, a novel HLA-E-restricted T-cell subset. *Trends Immunol 24:136*.
- 145. Wang, E. C., B. McSharry, C. Retiere, P. Tomasec, S. Williams, L. K. Borysiewicz, V. M. Braud, and G. W. Wilkinson. 2002. UL40-mediated NK evasion during productive infection with human cytomegalovirus. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 99:7570.*
- 146. Ulbrecht, M., S. Modrow, R. Srivastava, P. A. Peterson, and E. H. Weiss. 1998. Interaction of HLA-E with peptides and the peptide transporter in vitro: implications for its function in antigen presentation. *J Immunol 160:4375*.
- 147. Moser, J. M., A. M. Byers, and A. E. Lukacher. 2002. NK cell receptors in antiviral immunity. *Curr Opin Immunol 14:509*.
- 148. Vance, R. E., A. M. Jamieson, and D. H. Raulet. 1999. Recognition of the class Ib molecule Qa-1^b by putative activating receptors CD94/NKG2C and CD94/NKG2E on mouse natural killer cells. J. Exp. Med. 190:1801.
- 149. Lu, L., M. B. Werneck, and H. Cantor. 2006. The immunoregulatory effects of Qa-1. *Immunol Rev 212:51*.
- 150. Montosi, G., P. Paglia, C. Garuti, C. A. Guzman, J. M. Bastin, M. P. Colombo, and A. Pietrangelo. 2000. Wild-type HFE protein normalizes transferrin iron accumulation in macrophages from subjects with hereditary hemochromatosis. *Blood 96:1125*.
- 151. Wu, L., H. Feng, and C. M. Warner. 1999. Identification of two major histocompatibility complex class Ib genes, *Q7* and *Q9*, as the *Ped* gene in the mouse. *Biol Reprod* 60:1114.
- 152. Beckman, E. M., S. A. Porcelli, C. T. Morita, S. M. Behar, S. T. Furlong, and M. B. Brenner. 1994. Recognition of a lipid antigen by CD1-restricted $\alpha\beta^+$ T cells. *Nature 372:691*.
- 153. Pietra, G., C. Romagnani, P. Mazzarino, M. Falco, E. Millo, A. Moretta, L. Moretta, and M. C. Mingari. 2003. HLA-E-restricted recognition of cytomegalovirus-derived peptides by human CD8⁺ cytolytic T lymphocytes. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 100:10896*.
- 154. Padgett, B. L., and D. L. Walker. 1973. Prevalence of antibodies in human sera against JC virus, an isolate from a case of progressive multifocal leukoencephalopathy. *J Infect Dis 127:467*.
- Coleman, D. V., E. F. Mackenzie, S. D. Gardner, J. M. Poulding, B. Amer, and W. J. Russell. 1978. Human polyomavirus (BK) infection and ureteric stenosis in renal allograft recipients. *J Clin Pathol* 31:338.
- 156. Allander, T., K. Andreasson, S. Gupta, A. Bjerkner, G. Bogdanovic, M. A. Persson, T. Dalianis, T. Ramqvist, and B. Andersson. 2007. Identification of a third human polyomavirus. *J Virol* 81:4130.
- 157. Gaynor, A. M., M. D. Nissen, D. M. Whiley, I. M. Mackay, S. B. Lambert, G. Wu, D. C. Brennan, G. A. Storch, T. P. Sloots, and D. Wang. 2007. Identification of a novel polyomavirus from patients with acute respiratory tract infections. *PLoS Pathog 3:e64*.
- 158. Feng, H., M. Shuda, Y. Chang, and P. S. Moore. 2008. Clonal integration of a polyomavirus in human Merkel cell carcinoma. *Science 319:1096*.

- 159. Moser, J. M., J. D. Altman, and A. E. Lukacher. 2001. Antiviral CD8⁺ T cell responses in neonatal mice: susceptibility to polyoma virus-induced tumors is associated with lack of cytotoxic function by viral antigen-specific T cells. *J Exp Med* 193:595.
- 160. Wilson, C. S., J. M. Moser, J. D. Altman, P. E. Jensen, and A. E. Lukacher. 1999. Cross-recognition of two middle T protein epitopes by immunodominant polyoma virus-specific CTL. *J Immunol 162:3933*.
- 161. Joyce, S., P. Tabaczewski, R. H. Angeletti, S. G. Nathenson, and I. Stroynowski. 1994. A nonpolymorphic major histocompatibility complex class Ib molecule binds a large array of diverse self-peptides. *J Exp Med* 179:579.
- Voehringer, D., C. Blaser, P. Brawand, D. H. Raulet, T. Hanke, and H. Pircher. 2001. Viral infections induce abundant numbers of senescent CD8 T cells. J. Immunol. 167:4838.
- 163. Joshi, N. S., W. Cui, A. Chandele, H. K. Lee, D. R. Urso, J. Hagman, L. Gapin, and S. M. Kaech. 2007. Inflammation directs memory precursor and short-lived effector CD8⁺ T cell fates via the graded expression of T-bet transcription factor. *Immunity* 27:281.
- 164. Masopust, D., S. J. Ha, V. Vezys, and R. Ahmed. 2006. Stimulation history dictates memory CD8 T cell phenotype: implications for prime-boost vaccination. *J Immunol* 177:831.
- Marzo, A. L., H. Yagita, and L. Lefrancois. 2007. Cutting edge: migration to nonlymphoid tissues results in functional conversion of central to effector memory CD8 T cells. *J Immunol 179:36*.
- 166. Hikono, H., J. E. Kohlmeier, S. Takamura, S. T. Wittmer, A. D. Roberts, and D. L. Woodland. 2007. Activation phenotype, rather than central- or effectormemory phenotype, predicts the recall efficacy of memory CD8+ T cells. *J Exp Med* 204:1625.
- 167. Chiang, E. Y., and I. Stroynowski. 2005. Protective immunity against disparate tumors is mediated by a nonpolymorphic MHC class I molecule. *J Immunol 174:5367*.
- 168. Talmage, D. A., R. Freund, T. Dubensky, M. Salcedo, P. Gariglio, L. M. Rangel, C. J. Dawe, and T. L. Benjamin. 1992. Heterogeneity in state and expression of viral DNA in polyoma virus- induced tumors of the mouse. *Virology* 187:734.
- 169. Koralnik, I. J., R. A. Du Pasquier, M. J. Kuroda, J. E. Schmitz, X. Dang, Y. Zheng, M. Lifton, and N. L. Letvin. 2002. Association of prolonged survival in HLA-A2⁺ progressive multifocal leukoencephalopathy patients with a CTL response specific for a commonly recognized JC virus epitope. *J. Immunol.* 168:499.
- 170. Krymskaya, L., M. C. Sharma, J. Martinez, W. Haq, E. C. Huang, A. P. Limaye, D. J. Diamond, and S. F. Lacey. 2005. Cross-reactivity of T lymphocytes recognizing a human cytotoxic T-lymphocyte epitope within BK and JC virus VP1 polypeptides. *J Virol* 79:11170.
- 171. Perarnau, B., M. F. Saron, B. R. San Martin, N. Bervas, H. Ong, M. J. Soloski, A. G. Smith, J. M. Ure, J. E. Gairin, and F. A. Lemonnier. 1999. Single H2K^b, H2D^b and double H2K^bD^b knockout mice: peripheral CD8⁺ T cell repertoire and anti-

lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus cytolytic responses. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 29:1243.

- 172. Teitell, M., H. Holcombe, H. Cheroutre, C. J. Aldrich, I. Stroynowski, J. Forman, and M. Kronenberg. 1993. The α3 domain of the Qa-2 molecule is defective for CD8 binding and cytotoxic T lymphocyte activation. J. Exp. Med. 178:2139.
- 173. Aldrich, C. J., R. E. Hammer, S. Jones-Youngblood, U. Koszinowski, L. Hood, I. Stroynowski, and J. Forman. 1991. Negative and positive selection of antigen-specific cytotoxic T lymphocytes affected by the alpha 3 domain of MHC I molecules. *Nature 352:718*.
- 174. Adams, A. B., M. M. Durham, L. Kean, N. Shirasugi, J. Ha, M. A. Williams, P. A. Rees, M. C. Cheung, S. Mittelstaedt, A. W. Bingaman, D. R. Archer, T. C. Pearson, E. K. Waller, and C. P. Larsen. 2001. Costimulation blockade, busulfan, and bone marrow promote titratable macrochimerism, induce transplantation tolerance, and correct genetic hemoglobinopathies with minimal myelosuppression. *J. Immunol.* 167:1103.
- 175. Holler, P. D., and D. M. Kranz. 2003. Quantitative analysis of the contribution of TCR/pepMHC affinity and CD8 to T cell activation. *Immunity* 18:255.
- 176. Kerry, S. E., J. Buslepp, L. A. Cramer, R. Maile, L. L. Hensley, A. I. Nielsen, P. Kavathas, B. J. Vilen, E. J. Collins, and J. A. Frelinger. 2003. Interplay between TCR affinity and necessity of coreceptor ligation: high-affinity peptide-MHC/TCR interaction overcomes lack of CD8 engagement. *J Immunol 171:4493*.
- 177. Ulbrecht, M., S. Martinozzi, M. Grzeschik, H. Hengel, J. W. Ellwart, M. Pla, and E. H. Weiss. 2000. Cutting edge: the human cytomegalovirus UL40 gene product contains a ligand for HLA-E and prevents NK cell-mediated lysis. *J Immunol* 164:5019.
- 178. Chen, X. S., T. Stehle, and S. C. Harrison. 1998. Interaction of polyomavirus internal protein VP2 with the major capsid protein VP1 and implications for participation of VP2 in viral entry. *EMBO J.* 17:3233.
- 179. Yang, J. Q., T. Chun, H. Liu, S. Hong, H. Bui, L. Van Kaer, C. R. Wang, and R. R. Singh. 2004. CD1d deficiency exacerbates inflammatory dermatitis in MRL-lpr/lpr mice. *Eur J Immunol 34:1723*.
- McCarty, N., S. Paust, K. Ikizawa, I. Dan, X. Li, and H. Cantor. 2005. Signaling by the kinase MINK is essential in the negative selection of autoreactive thymocytes. *Nat Immunol* 6:65.
- 181. Flaherty, L., K. Sullivan, and D. Zimmerman. 1977. The Tla locus: a new allele and antigenic specificity. *J Immunol 119:571*.
- 182. Cai, W., W. Cao, L. Wu, G. E. Exley, G. L. Waneck, B. L. Karger, and C. M. Warner. 1996. Sequence and transcription of Qa-2-encoding genes in mouse lymphocytes and blastocysts. *Immunogenetics* 45:97.
- 183. Smith, S. C., and P. M. Allen. 1991. Myosin-induced acute myocarditis is a T cell-mediated disease. *J Immunol* 147:2141.
- 184. Swanson, P. A., 2nd, C. D. Pack, A. Hadley, C. R. Wang, I. Stroynowski, P. E. Jensen, and A. E. Lukacher. 2008. An MHC class Ib-restricted CD8 T cell response confers antiviral immunity. *J Exp Med* 205:1647.

- Jay, D. C., L. M. Reed-Loisel, and P. E. Jensen. 2008. Polyclonal MHC Ibrestricted CD8+ T cells undergo homeostatic expansion in the absence of conventional MHC-restricted T cells. *J Immunol 180:2805*.
- 186. Stamatos, N. M., S. Chakrabarti, B. Moss, and J. D. Hare. 1987. Expression of polyomavirus virion proteins by a vaccinia virus vector: association of VP1 and VP2 with the nuclear framework. *J Virol* 61:516.
- 187. Sierro, S., R. Rothkopf, and P. Klenerman. 2005. Evolution of diverse antiviral CD8⁺ T cell populations after murine cytomegalovirus infection. *Eur J Immunol 35:1113*.
- 188. Masopust, D., V. Vezys, E. J. Wherry, D. L. Barber, and R. Ahmed. 2006. Cutting edge: gut microenvironment promotes differentiation of a unique memory CD8 T cell population. *J Immunol 176:2079*.
- Liu, F., and J. L. Whitton. 2005. Cutting edge: re-evaluating the in vivo cytokine responses of CD8⁺ T cells during primary and secondary viral infections. J. *Immunol.* 174:5936.
- 190. Laugel, B., D. A. Price, A. Milicic, and A. K. Sewell. 2007. CD8 exerts differential effects on the deployment of cytotoxic T lymphocyte effector functions. *Eur J Immunol* 37:905.
- 191. Hataye, J., J. J. Moon, A. Khoruts, C. Reilly, and M. K. Jenkins. 2006. Naive and memory CD4+ T cell survival controlled by clonal abundance. *Science 312:114*.
- 192. Obar, J. J., K. M. Khanna, and L. Lefrancois. 2008. Endogenous naive CD8⁺ T cell precursor frequency regulates primary and memory responses to infection. *Immunity* 28:859.
- 193. Valitutti, S., S. Muller, M. Dessing, and A. Lanzavecchia. 1996. Different responses are elicited in cytotoxic T lymphocytes by different levels of T cell receptor occupancy. *J. Exp. Med.* 183:1917.
- 194. Fischer, M. A., D. C. Tscharke, K. B. Donohue, M. E. Truckenmiller, and C. C. Norbury. 2007. Reduction of vector gene expression increases foreign antigen-specific CD8+ T-cell priming. *J Gen Virol* 88:2378.
- 195. Zhang, B., C. H. Maris, J. Foell, J. Whitmire, L. Niu, J. Song, B. S. Kwon, A. T. Vella, R. Ahmed, J. Jacob, and R. S. Mittler. 2007. Immune suppression or enhancement by CD137 T cell costimulation during acute viral infection is time dependent. *J Clin Invest 117:3029*.
- 196. Melchionda, F., T. J. Fry, M. J. Milliron, M. A. McKirdy, Y. Tagaya, and C. L. Mackall. 2005. Adjuvant IL-7 or IL-15 overcomes immunodominance and improves survival of the CD8+ memory cell pool. *J Clin Invest 115:1177*.